#### **CONTRACT AGREEMENT - COMMODITIES**

This Agreement is effective as of the 1<sup>st</sup> of January, 2022, by and between Fulton County, a political subdivision of the State of Georgia (hereinafter called the "County"), and the Contractor ("Contractor") set forth below.

Contractor:	
	Ferguson Waterworks
ITBC Contract No. & Title:	
	21ITBC000030A-CJC, Water Meter Boxes and Valve Boxes
Address:	
	4655 Buford Hwy, Norcross, GA 30071
Telephone:	
	Norcross, GA 30071
Email:	
	bob.mcwhorter@ferguson.com
Contact Name & Title:	
	Bob McWhorter

This agreement was approved by the Fulton County Board of Commissioner on January 19, 2022, Item#22-0065.

The parties agree to comply with the terms and conditions of the following exhibits which are by this reference made a part of this Agreement:

Exhibit 1: Solicitation Document

Exhibit 2: Contractor Bid Form Response (attached)

#### 1. Contract Term

- 1.1 <u>Initial Term</u>: The initial term of this Agreement will be for one year. This Agreement shall commence on the 1<sup>st</sup> of January, 2022 and end on 31<sup>st</sup> December 2022. The "Commencement Term" of this Agreement shall begin on 1<sup>st</sup> January, 2022, the starting date, and shall end absolutely and without further obligation on the part of the county on the 31<sup>st</sup> day of December 2022 The Commencement Term shall be subject to events of termination and the County's termination rights that are described elsewhere in this Agreement. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement, the County's obligation to make payments provided under this Agreement shall be subject to the County's annual appropriations of funds for the goods, services, materials, property and/or supplies procured under this Agreement by the County's governing body and such obligation shall not constitute a pledge of the County's full faith and credit within the meaning of any constitutional debt limitation.
- 1.2 Renewal Terms: Unless the terms of this Agreement are fulfilled with no further obligation of the part of either party on or before the final date of the Commencement Term as stated above, or unless an event of termination as defined within this Agreement occurs during the Commencement Term, this Agreement may be renewed at the written option of the County upon the approval of the County Board of Commissioners for two (2) one-year ("Renewal Terms"). However, no Renewal Term of this Agreement shall be authorized nor shall any Renewal Term of this Agreement commence unless and until each Renewal Term has first been approved in writing by the County Board of Commissioners for the calendar year of such Renewal Term. If approved by the County Board of Commissioners, the First Renewal Term shall begin on the 1st day of January, 2023 and shall end no later than the 31st day of December, 2023. If approved by the County Board of Commissioners, the Second Renewal Term shall begin on the 1st day of January, 2024 and shall end no later than the 31st day of December, 2024. If the County chooses not to exercise any Renewal Term as provided in this Section, then the Term of this Agreement then in effect shall also be deemed the "Ending Term" with no further obligation on the party of either party.

- 1.2.1 <u>Term Subject to Events of Termination:</u> All "Terms" as defined within this Section are subject to the section of this Agreement which pertain to events of termination and the County's rights upon termination.
- 1.2.2 <u>Same Terms:</u> Unless mutually agreed upon in writing by the parties, or otherwise indicated herein, all provisions and conditions of any Renewal Term shall be exactly the same as those contained within in this Agreement.
- 1.2.3 <u>Statutory Compliance Regarding Purchase Contracts:</u> The parties intend that this Agreement shall, and this Agreement shall operate in conformity with and not in contravention of the requirements of O.C.G.A. § 36-60-13, as applicable, and in the event that this Agreement would conflict therewith, then this Agreement shall be interpreted and implemented in a manner consistent with such statute.

#### 2. Compensation

The total contract amount for the Project shall not exceed \$74,896.06 (Seventy Four Thousand, Eight Hundred Ninety Six Dollars and Six Cents), which is full payment for a complete scope of work. The detailed costs are provided in Exhibit 2, Bid Form Response.

#### 3. Description of Goods

The Contractor agrees to provide all goods, services, and other deliverables in compliance with the specifications contained in the ITBC solicitation document and the terms of this Agreement.

**IN WITNESS THEREOF**, the Parties hereto have caused this Contract to be executed by their duly authorized representatives as attested and witnessed and their corporate seals to be hereunto affixed as of the day and year date first above written.

OWNER:	CONTRACTOR:
FULTON COUNTY, GEORGIA	FERGUSON WATERWORKS
DocuSigned by:	DocuSigned by:
Robert L. Pitts	Bob McWhorter
Robert L. Pitts, Chairman	Bob Mcwhorter
Fulton County Board of Commissioners	Sales Representative
ATTEST:	ATTEST:
Docusigned by: Tonya K. Grier	
Tonya R. Grier	Secretary/
Clerk to the Commission	Assistant Secretary
(Affix County Seal)	(Affix Corporate Seal)
APPROVED AS TO FORM:	ATTEST:
DocuSigned by:	DocuSigned by:
Denval Stewart	DAMD BRUAN
Office of the County Attorney	Notary Public
APPROVED AS TO CONTENT:	GWINNETT
	County:
DocuSigned by:	
David Clark	3-15-2023 Commission Expires:
David Clark, Director	
Public Works	(Affix NetaryD <b>aal</b> )Signed by:
	OFFICIAL SEAL DAVID L. BRYAN MARY PUBLIC-GEOR GWINNETT COUNTY xmin. Express March 1; 8222222222222
ITEM#: RCS:	ITEM#: RM:
RECESS MEETING	REGULAR MEETING

# EXHIBIT 1 SOLICITATION DOCUMENT

(By reference made a part of this Agreement)



INVITATION TO BID - COMMODITIES 21ITBC000030A-CJC

#### WATER METER BOXES AND VALVE BOXES

For

#### **DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS**

**BID ISSUANCE DATE: October 21, 2021** 

BID DUE DATE AND TIME: Monday, November 22, 2021@11:00 A.M.

PRE-BID CONFERENCE: N/A

PURCHASING CONTACT: Charlie Crockett at (404) 612-5807

E-MAIL: charlie.crockett@fultoncountyga.gov

**LOCATION:** https://www.bidnetdirect.com/georgia/fultoncounty

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

#### **INVITATION TO BID**

#### Section 1 - INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS, GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

- 1. Bid Preparation
- 2. Receipt and Opening of Bids
- 3. Certification of Independent Price Determination
- 4. Term of Contract
- 5. Examination of Contract Documents
- 6. Addenda and Interpretations
- 7. Non-Collusion
- 8. Certificate of Acceptance for Bid Requirements
- 9. Conflict of Interest
- 10. Bid Evaluation
- 11. Award Criteria
- 12. Disqualification of Bidders
- 13. Basis of Award
- 14. Samples
- 15. New
- 16. Brand Name Specifications and Approved Equivalents
- 17. Insurance and Risk Management Provisions
- 18. Indemnification
- 19. Taxes
- 20. Delivery
- 21. Placement of Orders
- 22. Rights and Remedies of County for Default
- 23. Invoices and Payment Terms
- 24. Legal Requirements
- 25. Assignment
- 26. Rejection of Bid
- 27. Termination
- 28. Debarment
- 29. Right to Protest
- 30. Binding Authority
- 31. Intergovernmental Cooperative Procurement Statement
- 32. Submittals

#### **Section 2 - BID FORM**

#### Section 3 – CONTRACT COMPLIANCE REQUIREMENTS

#### Section 4 – SCOPE OF WORK AND TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

#### **INVITATION TO BID - COMMODITY**

#### 21ITBC000030A-CJC, WATER METER BOXES AND VALVE BOXES

Fulton County Government "County" is soliciting Bids for the procurement of water meter boxes and valve boxes for the Department of Public Works. Bid responses, with required attachments, must be submitted electronically on-line **no later than 11:00 a.m.**, local time, on **Monday, November 22, 2021**.

#### **PURPOSE AND SCOPE**

The purpose of this Invitation to Bid – Commodity ("ITBC") is to establish an indefinite quantity, firm fixed price contract to be used as the primary source for the commodities/goods listed in the attached specifications. Commodities will be ordered from time to time in such quantity as may be needed to fill any requirements of the County. As it is impossible to determine the precise quantities that may be needed during the contract period, the Vendor is obligated to deliver in minimum/maximum quantities contracted for in accordance with the specific conditions of this bid.

#### **METHOD OF SOURCE SELECTION**

This procurement is being conducted in accordance with all applicable provisions of the Fulton County Code of Ordinances and the specific method of source selection for the services required in this bid is Code Section 102-373, Competitive Sealed Bid.

#### **BID DOCUMENTS**

In order to obtain complete information about this solicitation, please click the link below where this document and supporting documents can be downloaded, <a href="https://www.bidnetdirect.com/georgia/fultoncounty">https://www.bidnetdirect.com/georgia/fultoncounty</a>.

#### **PURCHASING CONTACT**

Information regarding the bid or bid requirements, either procedural or technical, may be obtained by submitting questions to:

Purchasing Contact Name: Charlie Crockett, Chief Assistant Purchasing Agent

Email: charlie.crockett@fultoncountyga.gov

Phone: 404-612-5807

#### PRE-BID CONFERENCE

No Pre-Bid Conference will be held. Inquiries regarding the solicitation either technical or otherwise must be submitted in BidNet Direct prior to the Due Date. All responses to questions will be distributed as an Addendum to this ITBC and posted on the BidNet Direct website.

#### **VENDOR REGISTRATION**

Bid responses must be submitted electronically on-line through BidNet Direct. The Bidder's firm must be a registered vendor with BidNet Direct at <a href="https://www.bidnetdirect.com/georgia/fultoncounty">https://www.bidnetdirect.com/georgia/fultoncounty</a> in order to submit a response to this ITBC.

There is no charge to register, simply follow the registration path and select the "Limited Access" option.

If you need any assistance registering or using the platform, please call BidNet's Support Team at 800-835-4603 ext. 2 for assistance.

**END OF SECTION** 

#### **SECTION 1**

#### INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS, GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

The following provisions are hereby made a part of this Invitation to Bid - Commodities (ITBC).

Any Contract or Purchase Order awarded as the result of this request shall be governed by these General Terms and Conditions.

#### 1. BID PREPARATION

- a. Bid responses must be submitted electronically on-line via BidNet Direct (https://www.bidnetdirect.com/georgia/fultoncounty).
- b. Unit prices must be entered in the appropriate spaces provided. The unit price for each unit shall include packing, unless otherwise specified.
- c. The County may, in its sole discretion, reject any bid determined as irregular, a conditional bid or any bid on which there is an alteration of, or departure from the Bid Schedule attached.
- d. The County reserves the right to award multiple contracts for the procurement of annual contracts for goods and commodities.

#### 2. RECEIPT AND OPENING OF BIDS

Sealed bids will be received by the Department of Purchasing & Contract Compliance electronically via BidNet Direct as described above. All submitted bid responses will be time and date stamped at the time all documents are uploaded and received.

**REQUIRED SUBMITTALS:** The bidder **must complete and execute** the following documents and upload as required:

- 1. Acknowledgement of each Addendum
- 2. Contract Compliance Forms
  - a. Exhibit A: Promise of Non-Discrimination

Any bid responses received after the stated time and date will not be considered. It shall be the sole responsibility of the bidder to have his/her bid submitted in BidNet Direct to the County for receipt on or before the stated time and date.

Bids shall be publicly opened via web conferencing, with only the names and total bid price of the bidders disclosed at the opening.

Date: Monday, November 22, 2021 Time: 11:15A.M., Local Time

Web Conference Link: https://zoom.us/j/92733180702

Meeting ID: 927 3318 0702

One tap mobile

+13017158592,,92733180702# US (Washington DC)

#### +13126266799,,92733180702# US (Chicago)

Dial by your location

- +1 301 715 8592 US (Washington DC)
- +1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago)
- +1 646 558 8656 US (New York)
- +1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma)
- +1 346 248 7799 US (Houston)
- +1 669 900 9128 US (San Jose)

Meeting ID: 927 3318 0702

Find your local number: <a href="https://zoom.us/u/abZz21APFN">https://zoom.us/u/abZz21APFN</a>

Join by SIP

92733180702@zoomcrc.com

#### 3. CERTIFICATION OF INDEPENDENT PRICE DETERMINATION

By submission of this Bid, the Bidder certifies, and in the case of joint bid each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, that in connection with this procurement:

- (1) The prices in this Bid have been arrived at independently, without consultation, communication, or agreement, for the purpose of restricting competition, as to any matter relating to such prices with any other bidder or with any competitor;
- (2) Unless otherwise required by law, the prices which have been quoted in this Bid have not been knowingly disclosed by the Bidder and will not knowingly be disclosed by the Bidder prior to the opening, directly or indirectly to any other Bidder or to any competitor; and
- (3) No attempt has been made or will be made by the Bidder to induce any other person or firm to submit or not to submit a bid for the purpose of restricting competition.

#### 4. MULTI-YEAR CONTRACT TERM

The contract term shall be as defined below. The County is obligated only to pay such compensation under the contract as may lawfully be made from funds budgeted and appropriated for that purpose during the County's then current fiscal year.

#### a. Commencement Term

The effective date of the Purchase Order shall begin the starting date, 1st day of January 2022 and shall end absolutely and without further obligation on the part of the County on the 31st day of December 2022. The Commencement Term shall be subject to events of termination and the County's termination rights that are described elsewhere in this Agreement. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement, the County's obligation to make payments provided under this Agreement shall be subject to the County's annual appropriations of funds for the goods, services, materials, property and/or supplies procured under this Agreement by the County's governing body and such obligation shall not constitute a pledge of the County's full faith and credit within the meaning of any constitutional debt limitation.

#### b. Renewal Terms

Unless the terms of this Agreement are fulfilled with no further obligation of the part of either party on or before the final date of the Commencement Term as stated above, or unless an event of termination as defined within this Agreement occurs during the Commencement Term, this Agreement may be renewed at the written option of the County upon the approval of the County Board of Commissioners for two (2) one-year ("Renewal Terms"). However, no Renewal Term of this Agreement shall be authorized nor shall any Renewal Term of this Agreement commence unless and until each Renewal Term has first been approved in writing by the County Board of Commissioners for the calendar year of such Renewal Term. If approved by the County Board of Commissioners, the First Renewal Term shall begin on the 1st day of January, 2023 and shall end no later than the 31st day of December, 2023. If approved by the County Board of Commissioners, the Second Renewal Term shall begin on the 1st day of January, 2024 and shall end no later than the 31st day of December, 2024. If the County chooses not to exercise any Renewal Term as provided in this Section, then the Term of this Agreement then in effect shall also be deemed the "Ending Term" with no further obligation on the party of either party.

#### c. Term Subject to Events of Termination

All "Terms" as defined within this Section are subject to the section of this Agreement which pertain to events of termination and the County's rights upon termination.

#### d. Same Terms

Unless mutually agreed upon in writing by the parties, or otherwise indicated herein, all provisions and conditions of any Renewal Term shall be exactly the same as those contained within in this Agreement.

#### e. Statutory Compliance Regarding Purchase Contracts.

The parties intend that this Agreement shall, and this Agreement shall operate in conformity with and not in contravention of the requirements of O.C.G.A. § 36-60-13, as applicable, and in the event that this Agreement would conflict therewith, then this Agreement shall be interpreted and implemented in a manner consistent with such statute.

#### 5. EXAMINATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

Prospective bidders shall examine the contract documents and before submitting a bid, shall make a written request to the County for an interpretation or correction of any ambiguity, in consistency or error therein which could be discovered by a bidder. At the bid opening each bidder shall be presumed to have read and be familiar with the contract documents.

#### 6. ADDENDA AND INTERPRETATIONS

Bidders may submit requests for clarification or questions regarding this ITBC to the Purchasing Contact Person. Any request shall be submitted in writing via Facsimile or Email. All responses to written request(s) will be distributed as an Addendum to this ITBC and posted on the County's website at <a href="https://www.fultoncountyga.gov">www.fultoncountyga.gov</a> under "Bid Opportunities.

The County will not respond to requests received after <u>Friday</u>, <u>November 12</u>, <u>2021 at 2:00</u> <u>P.M.</u>

#### 7. NON-COLLUSION

By submitting a Bid, the Bidder certifies that this bid is made without prior understanding, agreement or connection with any other corporation, firm or person submitting a bid for the same work, labor or service to be done or the supplies, materials or equipment to be furnished and is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud. Bidder further understands collusive bidding is a violation of state and federal law and can result in fines, prison sentences and civil damage awards. Bidder agrees to abide by all conditions of this bid and certifies that person signing is authorized to sign this bid or proposal for the bidder.

#### 8. CERTIFICATE OF ACCEPTANCE

By responding to this Bid, the Bidder acknowledges that he/she has read this solicitation document, including any addenda, exhibits, attachments, and/or appendices in its entirety, and agrees that no pages or parts of the document have been omitted, that he/she understands, accepts and agrees to fully comply with the requirements therein.

#### 9. CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Bidder states that no County officer or employee, nor any business entity in which they have an interest: a) Has an interest in the contract awarded; b) Has been employed or retained to solicit or aid in the procuring of the resulting contract; c) Will be employed in the performance of such contract without immediate disclosure of such fact to the County.

#### 10. BID EVALUATION

- a. Each Bid timely received and in the County's hands at the time set forth for the Bid opening shall constitute an offer to perform the Agreement on the terms and conditions thereof, in strict accordance with the Agreement documents, and all other requirements, all for the Bid total. For good cause and valuable consideration, the sufficiency of which is acknowledged by submittal of a Bid, each Bidder promises and agrees that its Bid shall be irrevocable for a period of sixty calendar days after the Bid opening and will not be withdrawn or modified during that time. The County may accept any Bid by giving the Bidder Written Notice of acceptance during that time. If necessary, the period of time specified may be extended by written agreement between the County and the Bidder or Bidders concerned.
- b. After the Bids have been opened and before any award is made, the County will evaluate the Bid process, the Bid total, the supplements to the Bid form, Bidder's experience, proposed Subcontractors and equipment manufacturers and other data relating to Bidders' responsibility and qualifications to perform the Agreement satisfactorily.
- c. All extension of the unit prices shown and the subsequent addition of extended amounts may be verified by the County. In the event of a discrepancy between the unit price bid and the extension, the unit price will be deemed intended by the Bidder and the extension shall be adjusted. In the event of a discrepancy between the sum of the extended amounts and the bid total, the sum of the extended amounts shall govern.
- d. Bidder may be required to submit, in writing, the addresses of any proposed Subcontractors or Equipment manufacturers listed on the Bid, and to submit other material information relative to proposed Subcontractors or Equipment manufacturers. The County reserves the right to disapprove any proposed Subcontractor or Equipment manufacturers

whose technical or financial ability or resources or whose experience are deemed inadequate.

- e. The County reserves the right to reject any Bid the prices of which appear to be unbalanced, and to reject any or all Bids, or parts thereof, if it determines, in its sole discretion, that such rejection is in the best interest of the County. Where only a single responsible and responsive Bid is received, the County may in its sole discretion, elect to conduct a price or cost analysis of the Bid. Such Bidder shall cooperate with such analysis and provide such supplemental information as may be required. The determination whether to enter into an Agreement with such sole Bidder shall be solely within the County's discretion and not dependent upon performance of a price or cost analysis.
- f. Bids will be evaluated on the basis of determining the lowest Bid total of a Bidder, not including alternates, whose Bid is responsive to the Invitation to Bid and who is determined to be technically, financially and otherwise responsible to perform the Agreement satisfactorily, and to meet all other requirements of the Bidding Documents relating thereto. Any Bid may be rejected if it is determined by the County to be non-responsive, provided, however, that the County reserves the right to waive any irregularities or technicalities which it determines, within its sole discretion, to be minor in nature and in the interest of the public. Furthermore, any Bid may be rejected if it is determined by the County, in its sole discretion, that the Bidder is not capable of performing the Agreement satisfactorily based upon review of its experience and technical and financial capabilities, or the failure of such bidder to provide information requested relating to such determination. Additionally, the County reserves the right to disqualify Bids, before and after the bid opening, upon evidence of collusion with intent to defraud or other illegal practices upon the part of any Bidder(s).
- g. The County intends to award the Agreement at the earliest practicable date to the lowest responsive, responsible Bidder(s), provided that the Bid is within the funds available for the project. In addition, the Commission reserves the right to reject all Bids if it determines, in its sole discretion, that the public interest will be best served by doing so.
- h. A Pre-Award Conference may be conducted with the apparent low Bidder(s) to review general requirements of the Bidding Documents.

#### 11. AWARD CRITERIA

Award will be made after evaluating the prices, responsiveness and responsibility of each Bidder.

- A. **Responsiveness:** The determination of responsiveness will be determined by the following:
  - a. The completeness of all material, documents and/or information required by the County;
  - b. Whether the bidder has submitted a complete Bid form without irregularities, excisions, special conditions, or alternative bids for any item unless specifically requested in the Bid form.
- B. **Responsibility:** The determination of the bidder's responsibility will be determined by the following

- a. The ability, capacity and skill of the Bidder to perform and/or provide the Work required;
- b. The County reserves the right to reject any bid if the evidence submitted by, or investigation of, the bidder fails to satisfy the County that he/she is properly qualified to carry out the obligations of the Contract;
- c. The character, integrity, reputation, judgment, experience and efficiency of the Bidder:
- d. The quality of performance of work on previous contracts or work; Maintains a permanent place of business individually or in conjunction with the prime contractor.
- e. Has the appropriate and adequate technical experience necessary to perform the Work;
- f. Has adequate personnel and equipment to do the Work expeditiously;
- g. Has suitable financial means to meet obligations incidental to the work.

#### 12. DISQUALIFICATION OF BIDDERS

Any of the following may be considered as sufficient for disqualification of a Bidder and the rejection of the Bid:

- a. Submission of more than one Bid for the same work by an individual, firm, partnership or Corporation under the same of different name(s);
- b. Evidence of collusion among Bidders;
- c. Previous participation in collusive bidding on Work for the County;
- d. Submission of an unbalanced Bid, in which the prices quoted for same items are out of proportion to the prices for other items;
- e. Lack of competency of Bidder. The Agreement will be awarded only to a Bidder(s) rated as capable of performing the Work.

#### 13. BASIS OF AWARD

The County shall award to the overall lowest responsive and responsible bidder complying with the provisions of the ITB - Commodities.

The following criteria may be considered by the County in selecting the most advantageous quote: a) Ability to perform the service required within the specified time; b) Conformance to specification; c) The quality of performance in previous contracts; d) Financial ability to perform the contract; e) Item pricing; f) Bidder references. The County reserves the right to cancel the solicitation and to reject any or all bids in whole or in part and is not bound to accept any bid if rejection of that bid is determined to be contrary to the best interest of the County.

#### 14. SAMPLES

Samples of items when required, must be furnished free of expense to the County and upon request, be returned to the Bidder at the Bidder's expense. Samples of selected items may be retained for comparison purposes.

#### 15. <u>NEW</u>

All items bid must be new. Used, rebuilt and refurbished items will not be considered unless specifically authorized by Fulton County in the written specifications.

#### 16. BRAND NAME SPECIFICATIONS AND APPROVED EQUIVALENTS

Unless otherwise specified, manufacturer's names, trade names, brand names, information and/or catalog numbers listed in the specifications are intended only to identify the quality and characteristics desired. They are not intended to limit competition. The Bidder may offer any equivalent product which meets or exceeds the specifications. If bids are based on equivalent products, the bid must: a) Indicate the alternate manufacturer's name and catalog number; b) Include complete descriptive literature and/or specifications; c) Include proof that the proposed equivalent will meet the specifications. The County reserves the right to be the sole judge of what is equal and acceptable to meet its needs in all respects. If Bidder fails to name a substitute, goods identical to the published standard must be furnished.

#### 17. INSURANCE AND RISK MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS

The successful Bidder(s) shall, during all terms of the Contract maintain in full force and effect (i) commercial general liability insurance in the amounts of \$1,000,000.00 (each occurrence), with a \$2,000,000.00 (general aggregate), (ii) automobile liability insurance with a combined single limit for bodily injury and property damage of not less than \$500,000 with respect to any owned, hired and/or non-owned vehicles utilized in the performance of its' services. At the time of award, a copy of the successful Bidder's Certificate of Insurance must be provided.

#### **18. INDEMNIFICATION**

Bidder hereby agrees to release, indemnify, defend and hold harmless the County, its Commissioners, officers, employees, subcontractors, successors, assigns and agents from and against any and all losses (including death), claims, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses (including but not limited to all actions, proceedings, or investigations in respect thereof and any outcome of any such action, proceeding, or investigation), caused by, relating to, based upon or arising out of any act or omission by contractor, it's directors, officers, employees, subcontractors, successors, assigns or agents, or otherwise in connection with its acceptance, of the performance, or nonperformance, of its obligations under this agreements.

Bidder's obligation to protect, defend, indemnity and hold harmless, as set forth hereinabove, shall also include, but is not limited to, any matter arising out of any actual or alleged infringement of any patent, trademark, copyright, or service mark, or other actual or alleged unfair competition disparagement of product or service, or other tort or any type whatsoever, or any actual or alleged violation of trade regulations.

Bidder further agrees to protect, defend, indemnify and hold harmless Fulton County, its Commissioners, officers, employees, subcontractors, successors, assigns and agents from and against any and all claims or liability for compensation under the Worker's Compensation Act, Disability Benefits Act, or any other employee benefits act arising out of injuries sustained by any employees of Bidder. These indemnities shall not be limited by reason of the listing of any insurance coverage.

#### **19. TAXES**

Fulton County is exempt from the State of Georgia sales tax and exemption certificate will be furnished upon request.

#### 20. DELIVERY

All prices must be FOB Destination, unloaded inside and assembled unless otherwise indicated.

#### 21. PLACEMENT OF ORDERS

Orders will be placed using one of the following methods:

- a) A Purchase Order (PO) will be issued as required for departments having a known requirement, fixed quantities, and one-time delivery, during the entire life of the contract.
- b) A Delivery Order (DO) will be issued as required for departments having a known requirement, fixed quantities, and one-time delivery, during the entire life of the contract.

#### 22. RIGHTS AND REMEDIES OF COUNTY FOR DEFAULT

If any item furnished by the Bidder fails to conform to specifications, or to the sample submitted by the Bidder, the County may reject it. Upon rejection, the Bidder must promptly reclaim and remove such item without expense to the County, and shall immediately replace all such rejected items with others conforming to such specification and samples. If the Bidder fails to do so, the County has the right to purchase in the open market a corresponding quantity of any such items and to deduct from any monies due the Bidder the difference between the prices named in the purchase order and the actual cost to the County. If the Bidder fails to make prompt delivery of any item, the County has the right to purchase such item in the open market and to deduct from any monies due the Bidder the difference between the prices named in the purchase order and the actual replacement cost to the County. The rights and remedies of the County identified above are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under the purchase order.

#### 23. INVOICES AND PAYMENT TERMS

The awarded Vendor must be registered as a Vendor in the Vendor Self Service System at <a href="https://vss.fultoncountyga.gov/webapp/VSSPROD/AltSelfService">https://vss.fultoncountyga.gov/webapp/VSSPROD/AltSelfService</a> in order for the Department of Purchasing & Contract Compliance to issue a purchase order or master agreement and for the Vendor to receive payment.

All invoices must include the purchase order number or master agreement number. Failure to comply may result in delayed payments. The County payment terms are Net 30 days

unless a cash discount is allowed for payment within not less than twenty (20) days. The payment term shall begin on the date the merchandise is inspected, delivered and accepted by the County.

Submittal of Invoices: Invoices shall be submitted as follows:

#### Via Mail:

Fulton County Government 141 Pryor Street, SW Suite 7001 Atlanta, Georgia 30303 Attn: Finance Department – Accounts Payable

OR

#### Via Email:

Email: <u>Accounts.Payable@fultoncountyga.gov</u>

At minimum, original invoices must reference all of the following information:

- 1) Vendor Information
  - a. Vendor Name
  - b. Vendor Address
  - c. Vendor Code
  - d. Vendor Contact Information
  - e. Remittance Address
- 2) Invoice Details
  - a. Invoice Date
  - b. Invoice Number (uniquely numbered, no duplicates)
  - c. Purchase Order Reference Number
  - d. Date(s) of Services Performed
  - e. Itemization of Services Provided/Commodity Units
- 3) Fulton County Department Information (needed for invoice approval)
  - a. Department Name
  - b. Department Representative Name

#### 24. <u>LEGAL REQUIREMENTS</u>

Federal, State, County and local ordinances, rules and regulations, and policies shall govern development, submittal and evaluation of quote and disputes about quotes. Lack of knowledge by any Bidder about applicable law is not a defense.

#### 25. ASSIGNMENT

Any purchase order awarded shall not be assignable by the Bidder without the express written approval of the County, and shall not become an asset in any bankruptcy, receivership or guardianship proceedings.

#### 26. REJECTION OF BID

Bids may be considered irregular and may be rejected if they show omissions, alternations of form, additions not called for, conditions, limitations, unauthorized alternate bids or other irregularities of any kind. The County reserves the right to waive minor technicalities or irregularities of bid.

#### **27. TERMINATION**

In the event any of the provisions of the purchase order are violated, the County may serve written notice of its intention to terminate the purchase order. Such notice will state the reason(s) for such intention, and unless within ten (10) days after serving notice upon the contractor, such violation has ceased and satisfactory arrangements for correction made, the purchase order shall, upon expiration of ten (10) days, be terminated. Further, the County reserves the right to terminate for its convenience any purchase order in whole or in part upon giving thirty (30) days prior written notice to the other party.

#### 28. DEBARMENT

If a Bidder is presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or otherwise excluded from doing business with any government agency which prohibits your firm from participating in any procurement, the Bidder must provide the County with that information as part of its response to this solicitation. Failure to fully and truthfully provide the information required, may result in the disqualification of your bid from consideration or termination of the purchase order, once awarded.

#### 29. RIGHT TO PROTEST

Any actual bidder or offeror that has submitted a bid/proposal for a particular procurement and is aggrieved in connection with the solicitation or award of the contract shall protest in writing to the purchasing agent after the date that the specific bid or proposal is submitted. No protest will be accepted or considered prior to the date the specific bid or proposal is submitted; it will be considered untimely. All protests shall set forth in full detail the factual and legal basis for the protest and specific relief sought by the protestor. Protests arising from factual or legal basis that the protestor knew or should have known prior to the submission of the bid/proposal must be submitted within three business days of the submission of the bid/proposal. Protests arising from factual or legal basis that the protestor knew or should have known subsequent to the date the bid/proposal was submitted must be submitted within ten business days after the protestor knew or should have known of such basis, but in no event shall any protest be submitted more than ten business days after the award of the contract. Untimely protests will not be considered by the purchasing agent and will be simply denied as untimely. Decisions on timeliness by the purchasing agent are not appealable. An oral protest or a protest to an official, employee, User Department, or other person apart from the Director of Purchasing & Contract Compliance does not comply.

#### **30. BINDING AUTHORITY**

The individual submitting this bid must have binding authority to submit contracts on behalf of the responding company. By submitting a response, Bidder agrees that their bid is an offer to sell. All bidders shall comply with all Fulton County purchasing laws, policies, and

procedures, as well as relevant state and federal laws, including compliance with EEOC hiring guidelines and requirements under the Americans with Disabilities Act.

#### 31. INTERGOVERNMENTAL COOPERATIVE PROCUREMENT STATEMENT

The County through the Department of Purchasing & Contract Compliance grants to any public serving governmental agency, authorization to purchase equivalent services or products described herein/with this solicitation at the same submitted unit bid price, terms and conditions, but only with the consent of the Contractor/Consultant/ Service Provider. Public agencies shall have the ability to purchase the awarded goods and services from the awarded Contractor(s)/Consultant(s)/Service Provider(s) under the terms and conditions of the resultant contract. Any purchases shall be between the Contractor/Consultant/Service Provider the participating public agency and shall not impact the Contractor's/Consultant's/Service Provider's obligation to the County. Any estimated purchase volumes listed herein do not include other public agencies and the County makes no guarantee as to their participation.

**END OF SECTION** 

#### **SECTION 2**

**FORM 3: BID FORM** 

Submitted To: Fulton County Government

For: 21ITBC000030A-CJC, WATER METER BOXES AND VALVE BOXES

Submitted By: Ferguson Waterworks

Bid Due Date: Monday, November 22, 2021

Instructions: This Bid Form must be submitted in its entirety as an attachment with the Bid response submitted electronically using the County's on-line Vendor Self Service System.

The undersigned, as Bidder, hereby declares that the only person or persons interested in the Bid as principal or principals is or are named herein and that no other person than herein mentioned has any interest in this Bid or in the Contract to be entered into; that this Bid is made without connection with any other person, company or parties making a Bid; and that it is in all respects fair and in good faith without collusion or fraud.

The Bidder further declares that it examined the scope of work and is informed fully in regard to all conditions pertaining to the work to be provided and has examined the contractual documents relative thereto, and has read all instructions to Bidders and General Conditions furnished prior to the openings of bids; and is satisfied relative to the work to be performed.

The Bidder proposes and agrees, if this Bid is accepted, to contract with the Board of Commissioners of Fulton County, Atlanta, Georgia, in the form of contact specified, to furnish all necessary materials, equipment, machinery, tools, apparatus, means of transportation and labor necessary in the itemized cost and to complete the work in full and complete accordance with the scope of work shown, noted, and reasonably intended requirements of the scope of work to the full and entire satisfaction of the Board of Commissioners of Fulton County, Atlanta, Georgia, with a definite understanding that no money will be allowed for extra work except as set forth in the attached General Conditions and Contract Documents for the following prices.

THE TOTAL COST IS THE AMOUNT UPON WHICH THE BIDDER WILL BE FORMALLY EVALUATED AND WHICH WILL BE USED TO DETERMINE THE LOWEST RESPONSIVE AND RESPONSIBLE BIDDER.

**TOTAL COST AMOUNT** (Total amount for all items) [Include this section only if awarding to overall lowest responsive and responsible bidder]

**\$** 147,281.40

(Dollar Amount in Numbers)

One Hundred forty seven thousand, two hundred and eighty one dollars and forty cents (Dollar Amount in Words)

The Bidder agrees hereby to commence work under this Contract, with adequate personnel and equipment, on a date to be specified in a written "Notice to Proceed" from the County.

The Bidder declares that he understands that the quantities shown for the unit prices items are the estimated annual use and are subject to either increase or decrease, and that should the quantities of any of the items of work be increased, the Bidder proposes to provide the item(s) at the unit prices stated herein; and should the quantities be decreased, the Bidder also understands that the item(s) will be provided at the unit price bid and will make no claim for anticipated profits for any decrease in quantities; and that actual quantities will be determined upon order, at which time adjustments will be made to the contract amount by direct increase or decrease.

### Unit Pricing (The County shall award to the overall lowest responsive and responsible bidder complying with the provisions of this ITBC)

Item No.	Item Description	Manf. & model #.	Delivery (days)	Est. Qty.	Unit Price	Extended Price (qty. x price)
1.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# 06800001A01 Cast iron valve box 5 1/4" barrel 27"-37" extension & cover (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 06800001A01	30	100	\$ 238.70	\$ 23870.00
2.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# 85502218 Cast iron valve box 5 1/4" barrel 39"-60" extension & cover (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85502218	30	10	\$ 341.62	\$ 3416.20
3.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85558008 16.5" Slip Type Self Leveling Riser (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85558008	30	20	\$ 169.36	\$ 3387.20
4.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# 06800045U Cast Iron valve box lid labeled "water" heavy duty. for bid items #1 & 2 (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 06800045U	30	35	<sup>\$</sup> 59.60	\$ 2086.00
5.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85008011 1 inch Valve Box Adjustment Rings with set screws (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85008011	30	150	\$ 55.12	\$ 8268.00
6.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85008016 1 ½" Valve Box Adjustment Rings with set screws (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85008016	30	100	\$ 62.72	\$ 6272.00
7.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85008021 2" Valve Box Adjustment Rings with Set Screws	East Jordan Iron Works 85008021	30	100	\$ 68.42	\$ 6842.00

	(or equivalent)					
8.	DFW Meter Box Model 1219SL-18-1MQF DEEP (or equivalent)	DFW 1219SL181MQF	30	515	\$ 112.80	\$ 58092.00
9.	Standard Meter Box lid only for bid item 8 above	DFW 12191ALID	30	100	\$ 43.74	\$ 4374.00
10.	Stretch Yoke Box Lid only	Ford Meter Box LYLLT	30	20	\$ 31.82	\$ 636.40
11.	Ford Meter Box Model# LDG228-243-TT NL Inlet 1" Angle Flare Copper Outlet 3/4" MIP with locking Lid (or equivalent)	Ford Meter Box LDG228-243-TT	30	20	\$ 446.50	\$ 8930.00
12.	CDR Model# WB00243618 Composite meter box, 24" x 36" x 18", 2 mouse holes, one in each end with AMR Lid & Water nameplate (or equivalent)	CDR WB00243618	30	20	\$ 729.58	\$ 14591.60
13.	CDR Model# WC002436 Composite AMR cover for meter box in bid item 12. above (24" x 36" x 18") (or equivalent)	CDR WC002436	30	20	\$ 325.80	\$ 6516.00
	TOTAL (Lines 1 – 13)					<b>\$</b> 147,281.40

#### NOTE:

- The manufacturer's names, trade names, brand names, or catalog numbers used in the pricing sheet and/or specifications are for the purpose identifying quality and characteristics desired.
- The Bidder may offer any equivalent product which meets or exceeds the specifications.
- If bids are based on equivalent products, it is required that the bidder submit the following with their bid response:
  - a) Indicate the alternate manufacturer's name and catalog number
  - b) Include complete descriptive literature and/or specifications
  - c) Include proof that the proposed equivalent will meet the specifications.
- The County reserves the right to be the sole judge of what is equal and acceptable to meet its needs in all respects.

Renewal year price increase(s) in this contract, if exercised by Fulton County, shall be limited to the bid prices offered under this solicitation and subsequent contract unless otherwise specifically accepted by Fulton County, but in no instance shall exceed the consumer price index. The term "consumer price index" shall mean the consumer price index published by the Bureau of Labor statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor with particular reference to the average shown on such index for all terms.

The undersigned acknowledges receipt of the following addenda (list by the number and date appearing on each addendum) and thereby affirms that its Bid considers and incorporates any modifications to the originally issued Bidding Documents included therein:

ADDENDUM #	DATED
ADDENDUM #	DATED
SUBMITTED BY:	
BIDDER NAME: Ferguson Waterworks	
ADDRESS: 4655 Buford Hwy	
CITY/STATE/ZIPCODE: Norcross GA 3007	1
CONTACT NAME: Bob Mcwhorter	
EMAIL ADDRESS: bob.mcwhorter@ferguse	on.com
BUSINESS PHONE: <u>770-248-9037</u>	
Indicate whether your firm is certified by ar MARTA, etc.,) or professional organization (i	
Minority Business Enterprise (MBE)	
Female Business Enterprise (FBE)	
Small Business Enterprise (SBE)	
Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE)	
Small Disabled Veteran Business Enterprise	(SDVBE)
BUSINESS TYPE: Corporation V Partnershi	p Sole ProprietorOther

Note: If the Bidder is a corporation, the Bid shall be signed by an officer of the corporation; if a partnership, it shall be signed by a partner. If signed by others, authority for signature shall be attached.

The full name and	addresses of	of persons	or parties	interested	in the	foregoing	Bid, as	principals,	are as
follows:									

Name	Address

**END OF SECTION** 

## SECTION 6 - CONTRACT COMPLIANCE REQUIREMENTS 21ITBC000030A-CJC, WATER METER BOXES AND VALVE BOXES

#### NON-DISCRIMINATION IN PURCHASING AND CONTRACTING

It is the policy of Fulton County Government that discrimination against businesses by reason of the race, color, gender or national origin of the ownership of any such business is prohibited. Furthermore, it is the policy of the Board of Commissioners ("Board") that Fulton County and all vendors and contractors doing business with Fulton County shall provide to all businesses the opportunity to participate in contracting and procurement paid, in whole or in part, with monetary appropriations of the Board without regard to the race, color, gender or national origin of the ownership of any such business. Similarly, it is the policy of the Board that the contracting and procurement practices of Fulton County should not implicate Fulton County as either an active or passive participant in the discriminatory practices engaged in by private contractors or vendors seeking to obtain contracts with Fulton County.

#### **REQUIRED FORM**

**WORK CATEGORY: GOODS** 

In order to be compliant with the intent and provisions of the County's Non-Discrimination in Purchasing and Contracting Policy, Bidders **must** complete and upload the completed Contract Compliance Requirements document.

BUSINESS CLASSIFICATION

The firm that will provide the scope of work/service(s) IS NOT . IS a Minority or Female

owned and controlled business enterprise. Check the appropriate box.
□ African American (AABE)
□Asian American (ABE)
□Hispanic American (HBE)
□Native American (NABE)
□White Female American (WFBE)
□Small Business (SBE)
□Service Disable Veteran (SDVBE)
□Disadvantage Business (DBE)
**If yes, Prime must submit a copy of recent certification.
$\square$ Male or $\square$ Female (Check the appropriate box).

**TELEPHONE NUMBER:** <u>770-248-9037</u>

#### **SECTION 3**

#### FORM 1: PROMISE OF NON-DISCRIMINATION

raiow all por	sons by these presents, that I/We (Bob Mcwhorter  Name
Sales Repre	esentative Ferguson Waterworks
	Title Firm Name
	Company", in consideration of the privilege to bid on or obtain contracts funded, in art, by Fulton County, hereby consent, covenant and agree as follows:
1)	No person shall be excluded from participation in, denied the benefit of, of otherwise discriminated against on the basis of race, color, national origin of gender in connection with any bid submitted to Fulton County for the performance of any resulting there from,
2)	That it is and shall be the policy of this Company to provide equal opportunity to all businesses seeking to contract or otherwise interested in contracting with this Company without regard to the race, color, gender or national origin of the ownership of this business,
3)	That the promises of non-discrimination as made and set forth herein shall be continuing in nature and shall remain in full force and effect without interruption,
4)	That the promise of non-discrimination as made and set forth herein shall be made a part of, and incorporated by reference into, any contract or portion thereof which this Company may hereafter obtain,
5)	That the failure of this Company to satisfactorily discharge any of the promises of non-discrimination as made and set forth herein shall constitute a material breach of contract entitling the Board to declare the contract in default and to exercise any and all applicable rights and remedies, including but not limited to cancellation of the contract, termination of the contract, suspension and debarment from future contracting opportunities, and withholding and/or forfeiture of compensation due and owning on a contract; and
6)	That the bidder shall provide such information as may be required by the Director of Contract Compliance pursuant to Section 4.4 of the Fulton County Non-Discrimination in Purchasing and Contracting Ordinance.
SIGNATURE	: Bob M Whorter
ADDRESS:	4655 Buford Hwy, Norcross GA 30071

#### **SECTION 4**

#### SCOPE OF WORK AND TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

- 1. **Materials:** Gray iron castings shall be manufactured from iron conforming to ASTM A48, Class 35B, as noted in section 4.1 of AASHTO M 306-10 or latest edition.
- 2. **Manufacture:** Castings shall be of uniform quality, free from sand holes, gas holes, shrinkage, cracks and other surface defects. Castings shall be ground smooth and well cleaned by shot blasting. For traffic service castings, bearing surfaces between manhole rings and covers or grates and frames shall be cast or machined with such precision to prevent rocking. As-cast dimensions may vary within accepted foundry tolerances as outlined in the Iron Castings Handbook published by the American Foundry Society, Inc. nominally, casting dimensional tolerances shall be +/- 1/16" per foot. Castings shall be furnished painted. Traffic service castings shall have a first article proof load test conducted and the results of that proof load shall be made available to the purchaser upon request. The proof load shall be conducted in accordance with the method and procedure that is outlined in **AASHTO M 306-10**, **Section 6 for Proof Load Testing or latest edition**. The casting shall be tested on a suitable and calibrated load testing machine and the casting shall hold a 40,000 pound proof load for one minute without experiencing any cracks or detrimental permanent deformation.
- 3. **Inspection:** Inspections shall be in accordance with **AASHTO M 306-10**, **Section 8 for Inspections or latest edition**. Results of these tests shall be furnished to the purchaser upon request. The heat or production date and product numbers, as cast on the casting shall be the basis of trace-ability and recording of the tests.
  - **Certification:** A foundry certification in accordance with AASHTO M 306-10, Section 9 or latest edition, shall be furnished to the purchaser with each shipment stating that samples representing each lot have been tested, inspected, and are in accordance with this specification.
- 4. **Marking:** Each casting shall be identifiable and show, at a minimum, the following: name of the producing foundry, country of manufacture (such as "Made in USA"), ASTM material designation, recycle symbol, individual part number, cast or heat date. Castings shall include all lettering as shown on the specification drawings.
- 5. Valve box covers shall have a 2" skirt depth and a minimum weight of 14 lbs. Cover for valve box shall be cast iron with "Water Valve" cast in lid.
- 6. Cast Iron Self Leveling Valve Box Risers (bid items # 5, 6, 7) 1", 1  $\frac{1}{2}$ ", 2", and 3" must have (3) PLCS equally spaced D & T for  $\frac{1}{2}$ -13NC Set Screw. The set screw must have a 5/8" asphalt lip, and must be 5/8 inch from the top of the riser and must be 5/16" inches in width or equivalent.
- 7. Modified polyethylene meter box *(bid item #8)* shall have nominal dimensions of 19-1/2" X 12-3/8" X 18"and shall have a 10,000 lb. load rating with a single mouse hole in each end. Cover for meter box shall be modified polyethylene with "Water Meter" in minimum 1" letters. Lids shall have oblong knock out and ½ inch recess for meter antennae with a ferrous magnet in the lid. The covers shall have a nonskid surface. Meter box and lid shall be DFW Meter Box Model 1219-18-1MQF DEEP or equivalent. Lid only *(bid item # 9)* shall be Model 1219SL-1MQF DEEP or equivalent.

- 8. Lid for stretch yoke box (bid item # 10) shall be DFW Model 6514-1- MKF deep with oblong knock out and ½ inch recess for meter antennae with a ferrous magnet in the lid and a plastic locking mechanism or equivalent.
- 9. Cast Iron Ford Double Gulf Box (bid item # 11) Ford Meter Box # LDG228-243-TT NL Angle Inlet 1" Flare Copper, Outlet 3/4" MIP with locking Lid or equivalent.
- 10. Composite meter boxes *(bid item 12 and 13)* shall be fabricated of Fiberglass/Polymer concrete with tapered sides, no floor with two (2) centered mouse holes. Boxes shall be rated for 20,000 pound load. "Water" shall be cast in each cover. Boxes shall be (24"x36"x18" inside dimensions 41-7/8"L x 30-3/8"W). Composite Meter Boxes shall be CDR Model WB00243618 or New Basis meter box #FCA243618T-00006 or equivalent, with meter box cover & name plate water.

#### SPECIAL CONDITIONS/INSTRUCTIONS

- 1) Bidders must bid all lines. Failure to comply will deem bidders non-responsive.
- 2) Vendor is responsible for all packaging, unloading, assembling, and setting vaults, covers and/or risers at final location, unless otherwise indicated. Any damage incurred due to insufficient packaging will be the responsibility of the vendor. No charges will be allowed for special handling packaging, wrapping, bags, containers, and reels/rolls, etc.
- 3) The successful bidder must be able to deliver all orders (vaults, covers, risers, etc.) to the delivery site within 5 7 days after receipt of Purchase Order.
- 4) If contract is renewed, price increase(s) for all items, shall coincide with the **Consumer Price Index**. The term "consumer price index" shall mean the consumer price index published by the Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor with particular reference to the average shown on such index for all terms.
- 5) If bids are based on equivalent products, it is required that the bidder submit the following with their bid response:
  - Indicate the alternate manufacturer's name and catalog number
  - Include complete descriptive literature and/or specifications
  - Include proof that the proposed equivalent will meet the specifications.
- 6) **Certification:** A foundry certification in accordance with AASHTO M 306-10, Section 9 or latest edition, shall be furnished to the purchaser with each shipment stating that samples representing each lot have been tested, inspected, and are in accordance with this specification.

# EXHIBIT 2 BID FORM RESPONSE

#### **SECTION 2**

**FORM 3: BID FORM** 

Submitted To: Fulton County Government

For: 21ITBC000030A-CJC, WATER METER BOXES AND VALVE BOXES

Submitted By: Ferguson Waterworks

Bid Due Date: Monday, November 22, 2021

Instructions: This Bid Form must be submitted in its entirety as an attachment with the Bid response submitted electronically using the County's on-line Vendor Self Service System.

The undersigned, as Bidder, hereby declares that the only person or persons interested in the Bid as principal or principals is or are named herein and that no other person than herein mentioned has any interest in this Bid or in the Contract to be entered into; that this Bid is made without connection with any other person, company or parties making a Bid; and that it is in all respects fair and in good faith without collusion or fraud.

The Bidder further declares that it examined the scope of work and is informed fully in regard to all conditions pertaining to the work to be provided and has examined the contractual documents relative thereto, and has read all instructions to Bidders and General Conditions furnished prior to the openings of bids; and is satisfied relative to the work to be performed.

The Bidder proposes and agrees, if this Bid is accepted, to contract with the Board of Commissioners of Fulton County, Atlanta, Georgia, in the form of contact specified, to furnish all necessary materials, equipment, machinery, tools, apparatus, means of transportation and labor necessary in the itemized cost and to complete the work in full and complete accordance with the scope of work shown, noted, and reasonably intended requirements of the scope of work to the full and entire satisfaction of the Board of Commissioners of Fulton County, Atlanta, Georgia, with a definite understanding that no money will be allowed for extra work except as set forth in the attached General Conditions and Contract Documents for the following prices.

THE TOTAL COST IS THE AMOUNT UPON WHICH THE BIDDER WILL BE FORMALLY EVALUATED AND WHICH WILL BE USED TO DETERMINE THE LOWEST RESPONSIVE AND RESPONSIBLE BIDDER.

**TOTAL COST AMOUNT** (Total amount for all items) [Include this section only if awarding to overall lowest responsive and responsible bidder]

**\$** 147,281.40

(Dollar Amount in Numbers)

One Hundred forty seven thousand, two hundred and eighty one dollars and forty cents (Dollar Amount in Words)

The Bidder agrees hereby to commence work under this Contract, with adequate personnel and equipment, on a date to be specified in a written "Notice to Proceed" from the County.

The Bidder declares that he understands that the quantities shown for the unit prices items are the estimated annual use and are subject to either increase or decrease, and that should the quantities of any of the items of work be increased, the Bidder proposes to provide the item(s) at the unit prices stated herein; and should the quantities be decreased, the Bidder also understands that the item(s) will be provided at the unit price bid and will make no claim for anticipated profits for any decrease in quantities; and that actual quantities will be determined upon order, at which time adjustments will be made to the contract amount by direct increase or decrease.

### Unit Pricing (The County shall award to the overall lowest responsive and responsible bidder complying with the provisions of this ITBC)

Item No.	Item Description	Manf. & model #.	Delivery (days)	Est. Qty.	Unit Price	Extended Price (qty. x price)
1.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# 06800001A01 Cast iron valve box 5 1/4" barrel 27"-37" extension & cover (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 06800001A01	30	100	\$ 238.70	\$ 23870.00
2.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# 85502218 Cast iron valve box 5 1/4" barrel 39"-60" extension & cover (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85502218	30	10	\$ 341.62	\$ 3416.20
3.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85558008 16.5" Slip Type Self Leveling Riser (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85558008	30	20	\$ 169.36	\$ 3387.20
4.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# 06800045U Cast Iron valve box lid labeled "water" heavy duty. for bid items #1 & 2 (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 06800045U	30	35	<sup>\$</sup> 59.60	\$ 2086.00
5.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85008011 1 inch Valve Box Adjustment Rings with set screws (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85008011	30	150	\$ 55.12	\$ 8268.00
6.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85008016 1 ½" Valve Box Adjustment Rings with set screws (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85008016	30	100	\$ 62.72	\$ 6272.00
7.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85008021 2" Valve Box Adjustment Rings with Set Screws	East Jordan Iron Works 85008021	30	100	\$ 68.42	\$ 6842.00

	(or equivalent)					
8.	DFW Meter Box Model 1219SL-18-1MQF DEEP (or equivalent)	DFW 1219SL181MQF	30	515	\$ 112.80	\$ 58092.00
9.	Standard Meter Box lid only for bid item 8 above	DFW 12191ALID	30	100	\$ 43.74	\$ 4374.00
10.	Stretch Yoke Box Lid only	Ford Meter Box LYLLT	30	20	\$ 31.82	\$ 636.40
11.	Ford Meter Box Model# LDG228-243-TT NL Inlet 1" Angle Flare Copper Outlet 3/4" MIP with locking Lid (or equivalent)	Ford Meter Box LDG228-243-TT	30	20	\$ 446.50	\$ 8930.00
12.	CDR Model# WB00243618 Composite meter box, 24" x 36" x 18", 2 mouse holes, one in each end with AMR Lid & Water nameplate (or equivalent)	CDR WB00243618	30	20	\$ 729.58	\$ 14591.60
13.	CDR Model# WC002436 Composite AMR cover for meter box in bid item 12. above (24" x 36" x 18") (or equivalent)	CDR WC002436	30	20	\$ 325.80	\$ 6516.00
	TOTAL (Lines 1 – 13)					<b>\$</b> 147,281.40

#### NOTE:

- The manufacturer's names, trade names, brand names, or catalog numbers used in the pricing sheet and/or specifications are for the purpose identifying quality and characteristics desired.
- The Bidder may offer any equivalent product which meets or exceeds the specifications.
- If bids are based on equivalent products, it is required that the bidder submit the following with their bid response:
  - a) Indicate the alternate manufacturer's name and catalog number
  - b) Include complete descriptive literature and/or specifications
  - c) Include proof that the proposed equivalent will meet the specifications.
- The County reserves the right to be the sole judge of what is equal and acceptable to meet its needs in all respects.

Renewal year price increase(s) in this contract, if exercised by Fulton County, shall be limited to the bid prices offered under this solicitation and subsequent contract unless otherwise specifically accepted by Fulton County, but in no instance shall exceed the consumer price index. The term "consumer price index" shall mean the consumer price index published by the Bureau of Labor statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor with particular reference to the average shown on such index for all terms.

The undersigned acknowledges receipt of the following addenda (list by the number and date appearing on each addendum) and thereby affirms that its Bid considers and incorporates any modifications to the originally issued Bidding Documents included therein:

ADDENDUM #	DATED
ADDENDUM #	DATED
SUBMITTED BY:	
BIDDER NAME: Ferguson Waterworks	
ADDRESS: 4655 Buford Hwy	
CITY/STATE/ZIPCODE: Norcross GA 3007	1
CONTACT NAME: Bob Mcwhorter	
EMAIL ADDRESS: bob.mcwhorter@ferguse	on.com
BUSINESS PHONE: <u>770-248-9037</u>	
Indicate whether your firm is certified by ar MARTA, etc.,) or professional organization (i	
Minority Business Enterprise (MBE)	
Female Business Enterprise (FBE)	
Small Business Enterprise (SBE)	
Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE)	
Small Disabled Veteran Business Enterprise	(SDVBE)
BUSINESS TYPE: Corporation V Partnershi	p Sole ProprietorOther

Note: If the Bidder is a corporation, the Bid shall be signed by an officer of the corporation; if a partnership, it shall be signed by a partner. If signed by others, authority for signature shall be attached.

The full	name and	addresses	of persons	or parties	interested i	in the	foregoing	Bid, as	principals,	are as
follows:										

Name		Address			
	,				
	•	-			
		_			
		_			
		_			

**END OF SECTION** 

The County agrees to compensate the Contractor for all the materials provided under this Agreement in an amount not to exceed [\$74,896.06 (Seventy Four Thousand, Eight Hundred Ninety Six Dollars and Six Cents). The detailed costs are provided on the attached Bid Form/Awarded Lines.

# EXHIBIT 3 CONTRACT COMPLIANCE DOCUMENTS

**TELEPHONE NUMBER:** <u>770-248-9037</u>

#### **SECTION 3**

#### FORM 1: PROMISE OF NON-DISCRIMINATION

raiow all por	sons by these presents, that I/We (Bob Mcwhorter  Name
Sales Repre	esentative Ferguson Waterworks
	Title Firm Name
	Company", in consideration of the privilege to bid on or obtain contracts funded, in art, by Fulton County, hereby consent, covenant and agree as follows:
1)	No person shall be excluded from participation in, denied the benefit of, of otherwise discriminated against on the basis of race, color, national origin of gender in connection with any bid submitted to Fulton County for the performance of any resulting there from,
2)	That it is and shall be the policy of this Company to provide equal opportunity to all businesses seeking to contract or otherwise interested in contracting with this Company without regard to the race, color, gender or national origin of the ownership of this business,
3)	That the promises of non-discrimination as made and set forth herein shall be continuing in nature and shall remain in full force and effect without interruption,
4)	That the promise of non-discrimination as made and set forth herein shall be made a part of, and incorporated by reference into, any contract or portion thereof which this Company may hereafter obtain,
5)	That the failure of this Company to satisfactorily discharge any of the promises of non-discrimination as made and set forth herein shall constitute a material breach of contract entitling the Board to declare the contract in default and to exercise any and all applicable rights and remedies, including but not limited to cancellation of the contract, termination of the contract, suspension and debarment from future contracting opportunities, and withholding and/or forfeiture of compensation due and owning on a contract; and
6)	That the bidder shall provide such information as may be required by the Director of Contract Compliance pursuant to Section 4.4 of the Fulton County Non-Discrimination in Purchasing and Contracting Ordinance.
SIGNATURE	: Bob M Whorter
ADDRESS:	4655 Buford Hwy, Norcross GA 30071

#### **CONTRACT AGREEMENT - COMMODITIES**

This Agreement is effective as of the 1st of January, 2022, by and between Fulton County, a political subdivision of the State of Georgia (hereinafter called the "County"), and the Contractor ("Contractor") set forth below.

Contractor:	
	Ferguson Waterworks
ITBC Contract No. & Title:	
	21ITBC000030A-CJC, Water Meter Boxes and Valve Boxes
Address:	4655 Buford Hwy
	Norcross, GA 30071
Telephone:	(770) 248-9037
Email:	bob.mcwhorter@ferguson.com
Contact Name & Title:	Bob McWhorter, Sales Representative

This agreement was approved by the Fulton County Board of Commissioner on 19th of January, 2022, Item#22-0065.

The parties agree to comply with the terms and conditions of the following exhibits which are by this reference made a part of this Agreement:

Exhibit 1: Solicitation Document

Exhibit 2: Contractor Bid Form Response (attached)

#### 1. Contract Term

- 1.1 Initial Term: The initial term of this Agreement will be for one year. This Agreement shall commence on the 1st of January, 2022 and end on 31st of December 2022. The "Commencement Term" of this Agreement shall begin on [insert start date], the starting date, and shall end absolutely and without further obligation on the part of the county on the 31st day of December [Insert year]. The Commencement Term shall be subject to events of termination and the County's termination rights that are described elsewhere in this Agreement. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement, the County's obligation to make payments provided under this Agreement shall be subject to the County's annual appropriations of funds for the goods, services, materials, property and/or supplies procured under this Agreement by the County's governing body and such obligation shall not constitute a pledge of the County's full faith and credit within the meaning of any constitutional debt limitation.
- 1.2 Renewal Terms: Unless the terms of this Agreement are fulfilled with no further obligation of the part of either party on or before the final date of the Commencement Term as stated above, or unless an event of termination as defined within this Agreement occurs during the Commencement Term, this Agreement may be renewed at the written option of the County upon the approval of the County Board of Commissioners for two (2) one-year ("Renewal Terms"). However, no Renewal Term of this Agreement shall be authorized nor shall any Renewal Term of this Agreement commence unless and until each Renewal Term has first been approved in writing by the County Board of Commissioners for the calendar year of such Renewal Term. If approved by the County Board of Commissioners, the First Renewal Term shall begin on the 1st day of January, 2023 and shall end no later than the 31st day of December, 2023. If approved by the County Board of Commissioners, the Second Renewal Term shall begin on the 1st day of January, 2024 and shall end no later than the 31st day of December, 2024. If the County chooses not to exercise any Renewal Term as provided in this Section, then the Term of this Agreement then in effect shall also be deemed the "Ending Term" with no further obligation on the party of either party.

- 1.2.1 <u>Term Subject to Events of Termination:</u> All "Terms" as defined within this Section are subject to the section of this Agreement which pertain to events of termination and the County's rights upon termination.
- 1.2.2 <u>Same Terms:</u> Unless mutually agreed upon in writing by the parties, or otherwise indicated herein, all provisions and conditions of any Renewal Term shall be exactly the same as those contained within in this Agreement.
- 1.2.3 <u>Statutory Compliance Regarding Purchase Contracts:</u> The parties intend that this Agreement shall, and this Agreement shall operate in conformity with and not in contravention of the requirements of O.C.G.A. § 36-60-13, as applicable, and in the event that this Agreement would conflict therewith, then this Agreement shall be interpreted and implemented in a manner consistent with such statute.

#### 2. Compensation

The total contract amount for the Project shall not exceed \$74,896.06 (Seventy Four Thousand, Eight Hundred Ninety Six Dollars and Six Cents), which is full payment for a complete scope of work. The detailed costs are provided in Exhibit 2, Bid Form Response.

#### 3. Description of Goods

The Contractor agrees to provide all goods, services, and other deliverables in compliance with the specifications contained in the ITBC solicitation document and the terms of this Agreement.

**IN WITNESS THEREOF**, the Parties hereto have caused this Contract to be executed by their duly authorized representatives as attested and witnessed and their corporate seals to be hereunto affixed as of the day and year date first above written.

OWNER:	CONTRACTOR:				
FULTON COUNTY, GEORGIA	FERGUSON WATERWORKS				
Robert L. Pitts	Bob McWhorter				
Robert L. Pitts, Chairman Fulton County Board of Commissioners	Bob McWhorter Sales Representative				
ATTEST:	ATTEST:				
Tonya K. Grier					
Tonya R. Grier Clerk to the Commission	Secretary/ Assistant Secretary				
(Affix County Seal)	(Affix Corporate Seal)				
APPROVED AS TO FORM:	ATTEST:				
Denval Stewart	David L. Bryan				
Office of the County Attorney	Notary Public				
APPROVED AS TO CONTENT:	Gwinnett County:				
Dovid Clark  David Clark  Dovid Clark	March 15, 2023 Commission Expires:				
David Clark, Director Public Works	(Affix Notany & Sea garden by:  OFFICIAL SEA DAVID L. BRYAN DAVID				
ITEM#: RCS: RECESS MEETING	ITEM#: RM:_2_RECESS REGULAR MEETING				

# EXHIBIT 1 SOLICITATION DOCUMENT

(By reference made a part of this Agreement)



INVITATION TO BID - COMMODITIES 21ITBC000030A-CJC

#### WATER METER BOXES AND VALVE BOXES

For

### **DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS**

**BID ISSUANCE DATE: October 21, 2021** 

BID DUE DATE AND TIME: Monday, November 22, 2021@11:00 A.M.

PRE-BID CONFERENCE: N/A

PURCHASING CONTACT: Charlie Crockett at (404) 612-5807

E-MAIL: charlie.crockett@fultoncountyga.gov

**LOCATION:** https://www.bidnetdirect.com/georgia/fultoncounty

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

#### **INVITATION TO BID**

#### Section 1 - INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS, GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

- 1. Bid Preparation
- 2. Receipt and Opening of Bids
- 3. Certification of Independent Price Determination
- 4. Term of Contract
- 5. Examination of Contract Documents
- 6. Addenda and Interpretations
- 7. Non-Collusion
- 8. Certificate of Acceptance for Bid Requirements
- 9. Conflict of Interest
- 10. Bid Evaluation
- 11. Award Criteria
- 12. Disqualification of Bidders
- 13. Basis of Award
- 14. Samples
- 15. New
- 16. Brand Name Specifications and Approved Equivalents
- 17. Insurance and Risk Management Provisions
- 18. Indemnification
- 19. Taxes
- 20. Delivery
- 21. Placement of Orders
- 22. Rights and Remedies of County for Default
- 23. Invoices and Payment Terms
- 24. Legal Requirements
- 25. Assignment
- 26. Rejection of Bid
- 27. Termination
- 28. Debarment
- 29. Right to Protest
- 30. Binding Authority
- 31. Intergovernmental Cooperative Procurement Statement
- 32. Submittals

#### **Section 2 - BID FORM**

#### Section 3 – CONTRACT COMPLIANCE REQUIREMENTS

#### Section 4 – SCOPE OF WORK AND TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

#### **INVITATION TO BID - COMMODITY**

#### 21ITBC000030A-CJC, WATER METER BOXES AND VALVE BOXES

Fulton County Government "County" is soliciting Bids for the procurement of water meter boxes and valve boxes for the Department of Public Works. Bid responses, with required attachments, must be submitted electronically on-line **no later than 11:00 a.m.**, local time, on **Monday, November 22, 2021**.

#### **PURPOSE AND SCOPE**

The purpose of this Invitation to Bid – Commodity ("ITBC") is to establish an indefinite quantity, firm fixed price contract to be used as the primary source for the commodities/goods listed in the attached specifications. Commodities will be ordered from time to time in such quantity as may be needed to fill any requirements of the County. As it is impossible to determine the precise quantities that may be needed during the contract period, the Vendor is obligated to deliver in minimum/maximum quantities contracted for in accordance with the specific conditions of this bid.

#### **METHOD OF SOURCE SELECTION**

This procurement is being conducted in accordance with all applicable provisions of the Fulton County Code of Ordinances and the specific method of source selection for the services required in this bid is Code Section 102-373, Competitive Sealed Bid.

#### **BID DOCUMENTS**

In order to obtain complete information about this solicitation, please click the link below where this document and supporting documents can be downloaded, <a href="https://www.bidnetdirect.com/georgia/fultoncounty">https://www.bidnetdirect.com/georgia/fultoncounty</a>.

#### **PURCHASING CONTACT**

Information regarding the bid or bid requirements, either procedural or technical, may be obtained by submitting questions to:

Purchasing Contact Name: Charlie Crockett, Chief Assistant Purchasing Agent

Email: charlie.crockett@fultoncountyga.gov

Phone: 404-612-5807

#### PRE-BID CONFERENCE

No Pre-Bid Conference will be held. Inquiries regarding the solicitation either technical or otherwise must be submitted in BidNet Direct prior to the Due Date. All responses to questions will be distributed as an Addendum to this ITBC and posted on the BidNet Direct website.

#### **VENDOR REGISTRATION**

Bid responses must be submitted electronically on-line through BidNet Direct. The Bidder's firm must be a registered vendor with BidNet Direct at <a href="https://www.bidnetdirect.com/georgia/fultoncounty">https://www.bidnetdirect.com/georgia/fultoncounty</a> in order to submit a response to this ITBC.

There is no charge to register, simply follow the registration path and select the "Limited Access" option.

If you need any assistance registering or using the platform, please call BidNet's Support Team at 800-835-4603 ext. 2 for assistance.

**END OF SECTION** 

#### **SECTION 1**

#### INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS, GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

The following provisions are hereby made a part of this Invitation to Bid - Commodities (ITBC).

Any Contract or Purchase Order awarded as the result of this request shall be governed by these General Terms and Conditions.

#### 1. BID PREPARATION

- a. Bid responses must be submitted electronically on-line via BidNet Direct (https://www.bidnetdirect.com/georgia/fultoncounty).
- b. Unit prices must be entered in the appropriate spaces provided. The unit price for each unit shall include packing, unless otherwise specified.
- c. The County may, in its sole discretion, reject any bid determined as irregular, a conditional bid or any bid on which there is an alteration of, or departure from the Bid Schedule attached.
- d. The County reserves the right to award multiple contracts for the procurement of annual contracts for goods and commodities.

#### 2. RECEIPT AND OPENING OF BIDS

Sealed bids will be received by the Department of Purchasing & Contract Compliance electronically via BidNet Direct as described above. All submitted bid responses will be time and date stamped at the time all documents are uploaded and received.

**REQUIRED SUBMITTALS:** The bidder **must complete and execute** the following documents and upload as required:

- 1. Acknowledgement of each Addendum
- 2. Contract Compliance Forms
  - a. Exhibit A: Promise of Non-Discrimination

Any bid responses received after the stated time and date will not be considered. It shall be the sole responsibility of the bidder to have his/her bid submitted in BidNet Direct to the County for receipt on or before the stated time and date.

Bids shall be publicly opened via web conferencing, with only the names and total bid price of the bidders disclosed at the opening.

Date: Monday, November 22, 2021 Time: 11:15A.M., Local Time

Web Conference Link: https://zoom.us/j/92733180702

Meeting ID: 927 3318 0702

One tap mobile

+13017158592,,92733180702# US (Washington DC)

#### +13126266799,,92733180702# US (Chicago)

Dial by your location

- +1 301 715 8592 US (Washington DC)
- +1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago)
- +1 646 558 8656 US (New York)
- +1 253 215 8782 US (Tacoma)
- +1 346 248 7799 US (Houston)
- +1 669 900 9128 US (San Jose)

Meeting ID: 927 3318 0702

Find your local number: <a href="https://zoom.us/u/abZz21APFN">https://zoom.us/u/abZz21APFN</a>

Join by SIP

92733180702@zoomcrc.com

#### 3. CERTIFICATION OF INDEPENDENT PRICE DETERMINATION

By submission of this Bid, the Bidder certifies, and in the case of joint bid each party thereto certifies as to its own organization, that in connection with this procurement:

- (1) The prices in this Bid have been arrived at independently, without consultation, communication, or agreement, for the purpose of restricting competition, as to any matter relating to such prices with any other bidder or with any competitor;
- (2) Unless otherwise required by law, the prices which have been quoted in this Bid have not been knowingly disclosed by the Bidder and will not knowingly be disclosed by the Bidder prior to the opening, directly or indirectly to any other Bidder or to any competitor; and
- (3) No attempt has been made or will be made by the Bidder to induce any other person or firm to submit or not to submit a bid for the purpose of restricting competition.

#### 4. MULTI-YEAR CONTRACT TERM

The contract term shall be as defined below. The County is obligated only to pay such compensation under the contract as may lawfully be made from funds budgeted and appropriated for that purpose during the County's then current fiscal year.

#### a. Commencement Term

The effective date of the Purchase Order shall begin the starting date, 1st day of January 2022 and shall end absolutely and without further obligation on the part of the County on the 31st day of December 2022. The Commencement Term shall be subject to events of termination and the County's termination rights that are described elsewhere in this Agreement. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement, the County's obligation to make payments provided under this Agreement shall be subject to the County's annual appropriations of funds for the goods, services, materials, property and/or supplies procured under this Agreement by the County's governing body and such obligation shall not constitute a pledge of the County's full faith and credit within the meaning of any constitutional debt limitation.

#### b. Renewal Terms

Unless the terms of this Agreement are fulfilled with no further obligation of the part of either party on or before the final date of the Commencement Term as stated above, or unless an event of termination as defined within this Agreement occurs during the Commencement Term, this Agreement may be renewed at the written option of the County upon the approval of the County Board of Commissioners for two (2) one-year ("Renewal Terms"). However, no Renewal Term of this Agreement shall be authorized nor shall any Renewal Term of this Agreement commence unless and until each Renewal Term has first been approved in writing by the County Board of Commissioners for the calendar year of such Renewal Term. If approved by the County Board of Commissioners, the First Renewal Term shall begin on the 1st day of January, 2023 and shall end no later than the 31st day of December, 2023. If approved by the County Board of Commissioners, the Second Renewal Term shall begin on the 1st day of January, 2024 and shall end no later than the 31st day of December, 2024. If the County chooses not to exercise any Renewal Term as provided in this Section, then the Term of this Agreement then in effect shall also be deemed the "Ending Term" with no further obligation on the party of either party.

#### c. Term Subject to Events of Termination

All "Terms" as defined within this Section are subject to the section of this Agreement which pertain to events of termination and the County's rights upon termination.

#### d. Same Terms

Unless mutually agreed upon in writing by the parties, or otherwise indicated herein, all provisions and conditions of any Renewal Term shall be exactly the same as those contained within in this Agreement.

#### e. Statutory Compliance Regarding Purchase Contracts.

The parties intend that this Agreement shall, and this Agreement shall operate in conformity with and not in contravention of the requirements of O.C.G.A. § 36-60-13, as applicable, and in the event that this Agreement would conflict therewith, then this Agreement shall be interpreted and implemented in a manner consistent with such statute.

#### 5. EXAMINATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

Prospective bidders shall examine the contract documents and before submitting a bid, shall make a written request to the County for an interpretation or correction of any ambiguity, in consistency or error therein which could be discovered by a bidder. At the bid opening each bidder shall be presumed to have read and be familiar with the contract documents.

#### 6. ADDENDA AND INTERPRETATIONS

Bidders may submit requests for clarification or questions regarding this ITBC to the Purchasing Contact Person. Any request shall be submitted in writing via Facsimile or Email. All responses to written request(s) will be distributed as an Addendum to this ITBC and posted on the County's website at <a href="https://www.fultoncountyga.gov">www.fultoncountyga.gov</a> under "Bid Opportunities.

The County will not respond to requests received after <u>Friday</u>, <u>November 12</u>, <u>2021 at 2:00</u> <u>P.M.</u>

#### 7. NON-COLLUSION

By submitting a Bid, the Bidder certifies that this bid is made without prior understanding, agreement or connection with any other corporation, firm or person submitting a bid for the same work, labor or service to be done or the supplies, materials or equipment to be furnished and is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud. Bidder further understands collusive bidding is a violation of state and federal law and can result in fines, prison sentences and civil damage awards. Bidder agrees to abide by all conditions of this bid and certifies that person signing is authorized to sign this bid or proposal for the bidder.

#### 8. CERTIFICATE OF ACCEPTANCE

By responding to this Bid, the Bidder acknowledges that he/she has read this solicitation document, including any addenda, exhibits, attachments, and/or appendices in its entirety, and agrees that no pages or parts of the document have been omitted, that he/she understands, accepts and agrees to fully comply with the requirements therein.

#### 9. CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Bidder states that no County officer or employee, nor any business entity in which they have an interest: a) Has an interest in the contract awarded; b) Has been employed or retained to solicit or aid in the procuring of the resulting contract; c) Will be employed in the performance of such contract without immediate disclosure of such fact to the County.

#### 10. BID EVALUATION

- a. Each Bid timely received and in the County's hands at the time set forth for the Bid opening shall constitute an offer to perform the Agreement on the terms and conditions thereof, in strict accordance with the Agreement documents, and all other requirements, all for the Bid total. For good cause and valuable consideration, the sufficiency of which is acknowledged by submittal of a Bid, each Bidder promises and agrees that its Bid shall be irrevocable for a period of sixty calendar days after the Bid opening and will not be withdrawn or modified during that time. The County may accept any Bid by giving the Bidder Written Notice of acceptance during that time. If necessary, the period of time specified may be extended by written agreement between the County and the Bidder or Bidders concerned.
- b. After the Bids have been opened and before any award is made, the County will evaluate the Bid process, the Bid total, the supplements to the Bid form, Bidder's experience, proposed Subcontractors and equipment manufacturers and other data relating to Bidders' responsibility and qualifications to perform the Agreement satisfactorily.
- c. All extension of the unit prices shown and the subsequent addition of extended amounts may be verified by the County. In the event of a discrepancy between the unit price bid and the extension, the unit price will be deemed intended by the Bidder and the extension shall be adjusted. In the event of a discrepancy between the sum of the extended amounts and the bid total, the sum of the extended amounts shall govern.
- d. Bidder may be required to submit, in writing, the addresses of any proposed Subcontractors or Equipment manufacturers listed on the Bid, and to submit other material information relative to proposed Subcontractors or Equipment manufacturers. The County reserves the right to disapprove any proposed Subcontractor or Equipment manufacturers

whose technical or financial ability or resources or whose experience are deemed inadequate.

- e. The County reserves the right to reject any Bid the prices of which appear to be unbalanced, and to reject any or all Bids, or parts thereof, if it determines, in its sole discretion, that such rejection is in the best interest of the County. Where only a single responsible and responsive Bid is received, the County may in its sole discretion, elect to conduct a price or cost analysis of the Bid. Such Bidder shall cooperate with such analysis and provide such supplemental information as may be required. The determination whether to enter into an Agreement with such sole Bidder shall be solely within the County's discretion and not dependent upon performance of a price or cost analysis.
- f. Bids will be evaluated on the basis of determining the lowest Bid total of a Bidder, not including alternates, whose Bid is responsive to the Invitation to Bid and who is determined to be technically, financially and otherwise responsible to perform the Agreement satisfactorily, and to meet all other requirements of the Bidding Documents relating thereto. Any Bid may be rejected if it is determined by the County to be non-responsive, provided, however, that the County reserves the right to waive any irregularities or technicalities which it determines, within its sole discretion, to be minor in nature and in the interest of the public. Furthermore, any Bid may be rejected if it is determined by the County, in its sole discretion, that the Bidder is not capable of performing the Agreement satisfactorily based upon review of its experience and technical and financial capabilities, or the failure of such bidder to provide information requested relating to such determination. Additionally, the County reserves the right to disqualify Bids, before and after the bid opening, upon evidence of collusion with intent to defraud or other illegal practices upon the part of any Bidder(s).
- g. The County intends to award the Agreement at the earliest practicable date to the lowest responsive, responsible Bidder(s), provided that the Bid is within the funds available for the project. In addition, the Commission reserves the right to reject all Bids if it determines, in its sole discretion, that the public interest will be best served by doing so.
- h. A Pre-Award Conference may be conducted with the apparent low Bidder(s) to review general requirements of the Bidding Documents.

#### 11. AWARD CRITERIA

Award will be made after evaluating the prices, responsiveness and responsibility of each Bidder.

- A. **Responsiveness:** The determination of responsiveness will be determined by the following:
  - a. The completeness of all material, documents and/or information required by the County;
  - b. Whether the bidder has submitted a complete Bid form without irregularities, excisions, special conditions, or alternative bids for any item unless specifically requested in the Bid form.
- B. **Responsibility:** The determination of the bidder's responsibility will be determined by the following

- a. The ability, capacity and skill of the Bidder to perform and/or provide the Work required;
- The County reserves the right to reject any bid if the evidence submitted by, or investigation of, the bidder fails to satisfy the County that he/she is properly qualified to carry out the obligations of the Contract;
- c. The character, integrity, reputation, judgment, experience and efficiency of the Bidder:
- d. The quality of performance of work on previous contracts or work; Maintains a permanent place of business individually or in conjunction with the prime contractor.
- e. Has the appropriate and adequate technical experience necessary to perform the Work;
- f. Has adequate personnel and equipment to do the Work expeditiously;
- g. Has suitable financial means to meet obligations incidental to the work.

#### 12. DISQUALIFICATION OF BIDDERS

Any of the following may be considered as sufficient for disqualification of a Bidder and the rejection of the Bid:

- a. Submission of more than one Bid for the same work by an individual, firm, partnership or Corporation under the same of different name(s);
- b. Evidence of collusion among Bidders;
- c. Previous participation in collusive bidding on Work for the County;
- d. Submission of an unbalanced Bid, in which the prices quoted for same items are out of proportion to the prices for other items;
- e. Lack of competency of Bidder. The Agreement will be awarded only to a Bidder(s) rated as capable of performing the Work.

#### 13. BASIS OF AWARD

The County shall award to the overall lowest responsive and responsible bidder complying with the provisions of the ITB - Commodities.

The following criteria may be considered by the County in selecting the most advantageous quote: a) Ability to perform the service required within the specified time; b) Conformance to specification; c) The quality of performance in previous contracts; d) Financial ability to perform the contract; e) Item pricing; f) Bidder references. The County reserves the right to cancel the solicitation and to reject any or all bids in whole or in part and is not bound to accept any bid if rejection of that bid is determined to be contrary to the best interest of the County.

#### 14. SAMPLES

Samples of items when required, must be furnished free of expense to the County and upon request, be returned to the Bidder at the Bidder's expense. Samples of selected items may be retained for comparison purposes.

#### 15. <u>NEW</u>

All items bid must be new. Used, rebuilt and refurbished items will not be considered unless specifically authorized by Fulton County in the written specifications.

#### 16. BRAND NAME SPECIFICATIONS AND APPROVED EQUIVALENTS

Unless otherwise specified, manufacturer's names, trade names, brand names, information and/or catalog numbers listed in the specifications are intended only to identify the quality and characteristics desired. They are not intended to limit competition. The Bidder may offer any equivalent product which meets or exceeds the specifications. If bids are based on equivalent products, the bid must: a) Indicate the alternate manufacturer's name and catalog number; b) Include complete descriptive literature and/or specifications; c) Include proof that the proposed equivalent will meet the specifications. The County reserves the right to be the sole judge of what is equal and acceptable to meet its needs in all respects. If Bidder fails to name a substitute, goods identical to the published standard must be furnished.

#### 17. INSURANCE AND RISK MANAGEMENT PROVISIONS

The successful Bidder(s) shall, during all terms of the Contract maintain in full force and effect (i) commercial general liability insurance in the amounts of \$1,000,000.00 (each occurrence), with a \$2,000,000.00 (general aggregate), (ii) automobile liability insurance with a combined single limit for bodily injury and property damage of not less than \$500,000 with respect to any owned, hired and/or non-owned vehicles utilized in the performance of its' services. At the time of award, a copy of the successful Bidder's Certificate of Insurance must be provided.

#### **18. INDEMNIFICATION**

Bidder hereby agrees to release, indemnify, defend and hold harmless the County, its Commissioners, officers, employees, subcontractors, successors, assigns and agents from and against any and all losses (including death), claims, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses (including but not limited to all actions, proceedings, or investigations in respect thereof and any outcome of any such action, proceeding, or investigation), caused by, relating to, based upon or arising out of any act or omission by contractor, it's directors, officers, employees, subcontractors, successors, assigns or agents, or otherwise in connection with its acceptance, of the performance, or nonperformance, of its obligations under this agreements.

Bidder's obligation to protect, defend, indemnity and hold harmless, as set forth hereinabove, shall also include, but is not limited to, any matter arising out of any actual or alleged infringement of any patent, trademark, copyright, or service mark, or other actual or alleged unfair competition disparagement of product or service, or other tort or any type whatsoever, or any actual or alleged violation of trade regulations.

Bidder further agrees to protect, defend, indemnify and hold harmless Fulton County, its Commissioners, officers, employees, subcontractors, successors, assigns and agents from and against any and all claims or liability for compensation under the Worker's Compensation Act, Disability Benefits Act, or any other employee benefits act arising out of injuries sustained by any employees of Bidder. These indemnities shall not be limited by reason of the listing of any insurance coverage.

#### **19. TAXES**

Fulton County is exempt from the State of Georgia sales tax and exemption certificate will be furnished upon request.

#### 20. DELIVERY

All prices must be FOB Destination, unloaded inside and assembled unless otherwise indicated.

#### 21. PLACEMENT OF ORDERS

Orders will be placed using one of the following methods:

- a) A Purchase Order (PO) will be issued as required for departments having a known requirement, fixed quantities, and one-time delivery, during the entire life of the contract.
- b) A Delivery Order (DO) will be issued as required for departments having a known requirement, fixed quantities, and one-time delivery, during the entire life of the contract.

#### 22. RIGHTS AND REMEDIES OF COUNTY FOR DEFAULT

If any item furnished by the Bidder fails to conform to specifications, or to the sample submitted by the Bidder, the County may reject it. Upon rejection, the Bidder must promptly reclaim and remove such item without expense to the County, and shall immediately replace all such rejected items with others conforming to such specification and samples. If the Bidder fails to do so, the County has the right to purchase in the open market a corresponding quantity of any such items and to deduct from any monies due the Bidder the difference between the prices named in the purchase order and the actual cost to the County. If the Bidder fails to make prompt delivery of any item, the County has the right to purchase such item in the open market and to deduct from any monies due the Bidder the difference between the prices named in the purchase order and the actual replacement cost to the County. The rights and remedies of the County identified above are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under the purchase order.

#### 23. INVOICES AND PAYMENT TERMS

The awarded Vendor must be registered as a Vendor in the Vendor Self Service System at <a href="https://vss.fultoncountyga.gov/webapp/VSSPROD/AltSelfService">https://vss.fultoncountyga.gov/webapp/VSSPROD/AltSelfService</a> in order for the Department of Purchasing & Contract Compliance to issue a purchase order or master agreement and for the Vendor to receive payment.

All invoices must include the purchase order number or master agreement number. Failure to comply may result in delayed payments. The County payment terms are Net 30 days

unless a cash discount is allowed for payment within not less than twenty (20) days. The payment term shall begin on the date the merchandise is inspected, delivered and accepted by the County.

**Submittal of Invoices:** Invoices shall be submitted as follows:

#### Via Mail:

Fulton County Government 141 Pryor Street, SW Suite 7001 Atlanta, Georgia 30303 Attn: Finance Department – Accounts Payable

OR

#### Via Email:

Email: <u>Accounts.Payable@fultoncountyga.gov</u>

At minimum, original invoices must reference all of the following information:

- 1) Vendor Information
  - a. Vendor Name
  - b. Vendor Address
  - c. Vendor Code
  - d. Vendor Contact Information
  - e. Remittance Address
- 2) Invoice Details
  - a. Invoice Date
  - b. Invoice Number (uniquely numbered, no duplicates)
  - c. Purchase Order Reference Number
  - d. Date(s) of Services Performed
  - e. Itemization of Services Provided/Commodity Units
- 3) Fulton County Department Information (needed for invoice approval)
  - a. Department Name
  - b. Department Representative Name

#### 24. <u>LEGAL REQUIREMENTS</u>

Federal, State, County and local ordinances, rules and regulations, and policies shall govern development, submittal and evaluation of quote and disputes about quotes. Lack of knowledge by any Bidder about applicable law is not a defense.

#### 25. ASSIGNMENT

Any purchase order awarded shall not be assignable by the Bidder without the express written approval of the County, and shall not become an asset in any bankruptcy, receivership or guardianship proceedings.

#### 26. REJECTION OF BID

Bids may be considered irregular and may be rejected if they show omissions, alternations of form, additions not called for, conditions, limitations, unauthorized alternate bids or other irregularities of any kind. The County reserves the right to waive minor technicalities or irregularities of bid.

#### **27. TERMINATION**

In the event any of the provisions of the purchase order are violated, the County may serve written notice of its intention to terminate the purchase order. Such notice will state the reason(s) for such intention, and unless within ten (10) days after serving notice upon the contractor, such violation has ceased and satisfactory arrangements for correction made, the purchase order shall, upon expiration of ten (10) days, be terminated. Further, the County reserves the right to terminate for its convenience any purchase order in whole or in part upon giving thirty (30) days prior written notice to the other party.

#### 28. DEBARMENT

If a Bidder is presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible, or otherwise excluded from doing business with any government agency which prohibits your firm from participating in any procurement, the Bidder must provide the County with that information as part of its response to this solicitation. Failure to fully and truthfully provide the information required, may result in the disqualification of your bid from consideration or termination of the purchase order, once awarded.

#### 29. RIGHT TO PROTEST

Any actual bidder or offeror that has submitted a bid/proposal for a particular procurement and is aggrieved in connection with the solicitation or award of the contract shall protest in writing to the purchasing agent after the date that the specific bid or proposal is submitted. No protest will be accepted or considered prior to the date the specific bid or proposal is submitted; it will be considered untimely. All protests shall set forth in full detail the factual and legal basis for the protest and specific relief sought by the protestor. Protests arising from factual or legal basis that the protestor knew or should have known prior to the submission of the bid/proposal must be submitted within three business days of the submission of the bid/proposal. Protests arising from factual or legal basis that the protestor knew or should have known subsequent to the date the bid/proposal was submitted must be submitted within ten business days after the protestor knew or should have known of such basis, but in no event shall any protest be submitted more than ten business days after the award of the contract. Untimely protests will not be considered by the purchasing agent and will be simply denied as untimely. Decisions on timeliness by the purchasing agent are not appealable. An oral protest or a protest to an official, employee, User Department, or other person apart from the Director of Purchasing & Contract Compliance does not comply.

#### **30. BINDING AUTHORITY**

The individual submitting this bid must have binding authority to submit contracts on behalf of the responding company. By submitting a response, Bidder agrees that their bid is an offer to sell. All bidders shall comply with all Fulton County purchasing laws, policies, and

procedures, as well as relevant state and federal laws, including compliance with EEOC hiring guidelines and requirements under the Americans with Disabilities Act.

#### 31. INTERGOVERNMENTAL COOPERATIVE PROCUREMENT STATEMENT

The County through the Department of Purchasing & Contract Compliance grants to any public serving governmental agency, authorization to purchase equivalent services or products described herein/with this solicitation at the same submitted unit bid price, terms and conditions, but only with the consent of the Contractor/Consultant/ Service Provider. Public agencies shall have the ability to purchase the awarded goods and services from the awarded Contractor(s)/Consultant(s)/Service Provider(s) under the terms and conditions of the resultant contract. Any purchases shall be between the Contractor/Consultant/Service Provider the participating public agency and shall not impact the Contractor's/Consultant's/Service Provider's obligation to the County. Any estimated purchase volumes listed herein do not include other public agencies and the County makes no guarantee as to their participation.

**END OF SECTION** 

#### **SECTION 2**

**FORM 3: BID FORM** 

Submitted To: Fulton County Government

For: 21ITBC000030A-CJC, WATER METER BOXES AND VALVE BOXES

Submitted By: Ferguson Waterworks

Bid Due Date: Monday, November 22, 2021

Instructions: This Bid Form must be submitted in its entirety as an attachment with the Bid response submitted electronically using the County's on-line Vendor Self Service System.

The undersigned, as Bidder, hereby declares that the only person or persons interested in the Bid as principal or principals is or are named herein and that no other person than herein mentioned has any interest in this Bid or in the Contract to be entered into; that this Bid is made without connection with any other person, company or parties making a Bid; and that it is in all respects fair and in good faith without collusion or fraud.

The Bidder further declares that it examined the scope of work and is informed fully in regard to all conditions pertaining to the work to be provided and has examined the contractual documents relative thereto, and has read all instructions to Bidders and General Conditions furnished prior to the openings of bids; and is satisfied relative to the work to be performed.

The Bidder proposes and agrees, if this Bid is accepted, to contract with the Board of Commissioners of Fulton County, Atlanta, Georgia, in the form of contact specified, to furnish all necessary materials, equipment, machinery, tools, apparatus, means of transportation and labor necessary in the itemized cost and to complete the work in full and complete accordance with the scope of work shown, noted, and reasonably intended requirements of the scope of work to the full and entire satisfaction of the Board of Commissioners of Fulton County, Atlanta, Georgia, with a definite understanding that no money will be allowed for extra work except as set forth in the attached General Conditions and Contract Documents for the following prices.

THE TOTAL COST IS THE AMOUNT UPON WHICH THE BIDDER WILL BE FORMALLY EVALUATED AND WHICH WILL BE USED TO DETERMINE THE LOWEST RESPONSIVE AND RESPONSIBLE BIDDER.

**TOTAL COST AMOUNT** (Total amount for all items) [Include this section only if awarding to overall lowest responsive and responsible bidder]

**\$** 147,281.40

(Dollar Amount in Numbers)

One Hundred forty seven thousand, two hundred and eighty one dollars and forty cents (Dollar Amount in Words)

The Bidder agrees hereby to commence work under this Contract, with adequate personnel and equipment, on a date to be specified in a written "Notice to Proceed" from the County.

The Bidder declares that he understands that the quantities shown for the unit prices items are the estimated annual use and are subject to either increase or decrease, and that should the quantities of any of the items of work be increased, the Bidder proposes to provide the item(s) at the unit prices stated herein; and should the quantities be decreased, the Bidder also understands that the item(s) will be provided at the unit price bid and will make no claim for anticipated profits for any decrease in quantities; and that actual quantities will be determined upon order, at which time adjustments will be made to the contract amount by direct increase or decrease.

## Unit Pricing (The County shall award to the overall lowest responsive and responsible bidder complying with the provisions of this ITBC)

Item No.	Item Description	Manf. & model #.	Delivery (days)	Est. Qty.	Unit Price	Extended Price (qty. x price)
1.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# 06800001A01 Cast iron valve box 5 1/4" barrel 27"-37" extension & cover (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 06800001A01	30	100	\$ 238.70	\$ 23870.00
2.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# 85502218 Cast iron valve box 5 1/4" barrel 39"-60" extension & cover (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85502218	30	10	\$ 341.62	\$ 3416.20
3.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85558008 16.5" Slip Type Self Leveling Riser (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85558008	30	20	\$ 169.36	\$ 3387.20
4.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# 06800045U Cast Iron valve box lid labeled "water" heavy duty. for bid items #1 & 2 (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 06800045U	30	35	<sup>\$</sup> 59.60	\$ 2086.00
5.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85008011 1 inch Valve Box Adjustment Rings with set screws (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85008011	30	150	\$ 55.12	\$ 8268.00
6.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85008016 1 ½" Valve Box Adjustment Rings with set screws (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85008016	30	100	\$ 62.72	\$ 6272.00
7.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85008021 2" Valve Box Adjustment Rings with Set Screws	East Jordan Iron Works 85008021	30	100	\$ 68.42	\$ 6842.00

	(or equivalent)					
8.	DFW Meter Box Model 1219SL-18-1MQF DEEP (or equivalent)	DFW 1219SL181MQF	30	515	\$ 112.80	\$ 58092.00
9.	Standard Meter Box lid only for bid item 8 above	DFW 12191ALID	30	100	\$ 43.74	\$ 4374.00
10.	Stretch Yoke Box Lid only	Ford Meter Box LYLLT	30	20	\$ 31.82	\$ 636.40
11.	Ford Meter Box Model# LDG228-243-TT NL Inlet 1" Angle Flare Copper Outlet 3/4" MIP with locking Lid (or equivalent)	Ford Meter Box LDG228-243-TT	30	20	\$ 446.50	\$ 8930.00
12.	CDR Model# WB00243618 Composite meter box, 24" x 36" x 18", 2 mouse holes, one in each end with AMR Lid & Water nameplate (or equivalent)	CDR WB00243618	30	20	\$ 729.58	\$ 14591.60
13.	CDR Model# WC002436 Composite AMR cover for meter box in bid item 12. above (24" x 36" x 18") (or equivalent)	CDR WC002436	30	20	\$ 325.80	\$ 6516.00
	<b>\$</b> 147,281.40					

#### NOTE:

- The manufacturer's names, trade names, brand names, or catalog numbers used in the pricing sheet and/or specifications are for the purpose identifying quality and characteristics desired.
- The Bidder may offer any equivalent product which meets or exceeds the specifications.
- If bids are based on equivalent products, it is required that the bidder submit the following with their bid response:
  - a) Indicate the alternate manufacturer's name and catalog number
  - b) Include complete descriptive literature and/or specifications
  - c) Include proof that the proposed equivalent will meet the specifications.
- The County reserves the right to be the sole judge of what is equal and acceptable to meet its needs in all respects.

Renewal year price increase(s) in this contract, if exercised by Fulton County, shall be limited to the bid prices offered under this solicitation and subsequent contract unless otherwise specifically accepted by Fulton County, but in no instance shall exceed the consumer price index. The term "consumer price index" shall mean the consumer price index published by the Bureau of Labor statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor with particular reference to the average shown on such index for all terms.

The	undersigne	ed ackn	owledges	s receipt	of the fo	ollowing	j adden	da (lis	t by	the	number	and	date
appe	earing on e	ach ad	dendum)	and there	eby affir	ms that	t its Bid	consid	ders	and	incorpo	rates	any
mod	ifications to	the ori	ginally is:	sued Bidd	ling Doc	uments	s include	ed ther	ein:				

ADDENDUM #	DATED
ADDENDUM #	DATED
SUBMITTED BY:	
BIDDER NAME: Ferguson Waterworks	
ADDRESS: 4655 Buford Hwy	
CITY/STATE/ZIPCODE: Norcross GA 3007	1
CONTACT NAME: Bob Mcwhorter	
EMAIL ADDRESS: bob.mcwhorter@ferguse	on.com
BUSINESS PHONE: 770-248-9037	
Indicate whether your firm is certified by an MARTA, etc.,) or professional organization (i	y governmental agency (i.e. City of Atlanta, e. GSMDC, WBENC, SBA, etc.,) as:
Minority Business Enterprise (MBE)	
Female Business Enterprise (FBE)	
Small Business Enterprise (SBE)	
Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE)	
Small Disabled Veteran Business Enterprise	(SDVBE)
BUSINESS TYPE: Corporation VPartnershi	p Sole ProprietorOther

Note: If the Bidder is a corporation, the Bid shall be signed by an officer of the corporation; if a partnership, it shall be signed by a partner. If signed by others, authority for signature shall be attached.

The full name a	and addresses of	f persons or p	parties intereste	ed in the foreg	going Bid, as <sub>l</sub>	principals, are as
follows:						

Name	Address

**END OF SECTION** 

**TELEPHONE NUMBER:** <u>770-248-9037</u>

#### **SECTION 3**

#### FORM 1: PROMISE OF NON-DISCRIMINATION

"Know all pers	rsons by these presents, that I/We (Bob Mcw	vhorter Name
Sales Repre	esentative Fergi	uson Waterworks
Odios repre	Title	Firm Name
	Company", in consideration of the privilege to art, by Fulton County, hereby consent, coven	
1)	No person shall be excluded from partic otherwise discriminated against on the bagender in connection with any bid superformance of any resulting there from,	asis of race, color, national origin or
2)	That it is and shall be the policy of this Corall businesses seeking to contract or other Company without regard to the race, co ownership of this business,	wise interested in contracting with this
3)	That the promises of non-discrimination a continuing in nature and shall remain in full	
4)	That the promise of non-discrimination as made a part of, and incorporated by ref thereof which this Company may hereafter	erence into, any contract or portion
5)	That the failure of this Company to satisfact non-discrimination as made and set fort breach of contract entitling the Board to desercise any and all applicable rights and cancellation of the contract, termination debarment from future contracting opportunof compensation due and owning on a contract.	h herein shall constitute a material declare the contract in default and to remedies, including but not limited to of the contract, suspension and nities, and withholding and/or forfeiture
6)	That the bidder shall provide such information of Contract Compliance pursuant to Sec Discrimination in Purchasing and Contraction	tion 4.4 of the Fulton County Non-
SIGNATURE	: Bob M Whorter	
ADDRESS:_	4655 Buford Hwy, Norcross GA 30071	

#### **SECTION 4**

#### SCOPE OF WORK AND TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

- 1. **Materials:** Gray iron castings shall be manufactured from iron conforming to ASTM A48, Class 35B, as noted in section 4.1 of AASHTO M 306-10 or latest edition.
- 2. **Manufacture:** Castings shall be of uniform quality, free from sand holes, gas holes, shrinkage, cracks and other surface defects. Castings shall be ground smooth and well cleaned by shot blasting. For traffic service castings, bearing surfaces between manhole rings and covers or grates and frames shall be cast or machined with such precision to prevent rocking. As-cast dimensions may vary within accepted foundry tolerances as outlined in the Iron Castings Handbook published by the American Foundry Society, Inc. nominally, casting dimensional tolerances shall be +/- 1/16" per foot. Castings shall be furnished painted. Traffic service castings shall have a first article proof load test conducted and the results of that proof load shall be made available to the purchaser upon request. The proof load shall be conducted in accordance with the method and procedure that is outlined in **AASHTO M 306-10**, **Section 6 for Proof Load Testing or latest edition**. The casting shall be tested on a suitable and calibrated load testing machine and the casting shall hold a 40,000 pound proof load for one minute without experiencing any cracks or detrimental permanent deformation.
- 3. **Inspection:** Inspections shall be in accordance with **AASHTO M 306-10**, **Section 8 for Inspections or latest edition.** Results of these tests shall be furnished to the purchaser upon request. The heat or production date and product numbers, as cast on the casting shall be the basis of trace-ability and recording of the tests.
  - **Certification:** A foundry certification in accordance with AASHTO M 306-10, Section 9 or latest edition, shall be furnished to the purchaser with each shipment stating that samples representing each lot have been tested, inspected, and are in accordance with this specification.
- 4. **Marking:** Each casting shall be identifiable and show, at a minimum, the following: name of the producing foundry, country of manufacture (such as "Made in USA"), ASTM material designation, recycle symbol, individual part number, cast or heat date. Castings shall include all lettering as shown on the specification drawings.
- 5. Valve box covers shall have a 2" skirt depth and a minimum weight of 14 lbs. Cover for valve box shall be cast iron with "Water Valve" cast in lid.
- 6. Cast Iron Self Leveling Valve Box Risers (bid items # 5, 6, 7) 1", 1  $\frac{1}{2}$ ", 2", and 3" must have (3) PLCS equally spaced D & T for  $\frac{1}{2}$ -13NC Set Screw. The set screw must have a 5/8" asphalt lip, and must be 5/8 inch from the top of the riser and must be 5/16" inches in width or equivalent.
- 7. Modified polyethylene meter box (*bid item #8*) shall have nominal dimensions of 19-1/2" X 12-3/8" X 18" and shall have a 10,000 lb. load rating with a single mouse hole in each end. Cover for meter box shall be modified polyethylene with "Water Meter" in minimum 1" letters. Lids shall have oblong knock out and ½ inch recess for meter antennae with a ferrous magnet in the lid. The covers shall have a nonskid surface. Meter box and lid shall be DFW Meter Box Model 1219-18-1MQF DEEP or equivalent. Lid only (*bid item #9*) shall be Model 1219SL-1MQF DEEP or equivalent.

- 8. Lid for stretch yoke box (bid item # 10) shall be DFW Model 6514-1- MKF deep with oblong knock out and ½ inch recess for meter antennae with a ferrous magnet in the lid and a plastic locking mechanism or equivalent.
- 9. Cast Iron Ford Double Gulf Box (bid item # 11) Ford Meter Box # LDG228-243-TT NL Angle Inlet 1" Flare Copper, Outlet 3/4" MIP with locking Lid or equivalent.
- 10. Composite meter boxes *(bid item 12 and 13)* shall be fabricated of Fiberglass/Polymer concrete with tapered sides, no floor with two (2) centered mouse holes. Boxes shall be rated for 20,000 pound load. "Water" shall be cast in each cover. Boxes shall be (24"x36"x18" inside dimensions 41-7/8"L x 30-3/8"W). Composite Meter Boxes shall be CDR Model WB00243618 or New Basis meter box #FCA243618T-00006 or equivalent, with meter box cover & name plate water.

#### SPECIAL CONDITIONS/INSTRUCTIONS

- 1) Bidders must bid all lines. Failure to comply will deem bidders non-responsive.
- 2) Vendor is responsible for all packaging, unloading, assembling, and setting vaults, covers and/or risers at final location, unless otherwise indicated. Any damage incurred due to insufficient packaging will be the responsibility of the vendor. No charges will be allowed for special handling packaging, wrapping, bags, containers, and reels/rolls, etc.
- 3) The successful bidder must be able to deliver all orders (vaults, covers, risers, etc.) to the delivery site within 5 7 days after receipt of Purchase Order.
- 4) If contract is renewed, price increase(s) for all items, shall coincide with the **Consumer Price Index**. The term "consumer price index" shall mean the consumer price index published by the Bureau of Labor Statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor with particular reference to the average shown on such index for all terms.
- 5) If bids are based on equivalent products, it is required that the bidder submit the following with their bid response:
  - Indicate the alternate manufacturer's name and catalog number
  - Include complete descriptive literature and/or specifications
  - Include proof that the proposed equivalent will meet the specifications.
- 6) **Certification:** A foundry certification in accordance with AASHTO M 306-10, Section 9 or latest edition, shall be furnished to the purchaser with each shipment stating that samples representing each lot have been tested, inspected, and are in accordance with this specification.

# EXHIBIT 2 BID FORM RESPONSE

#### **SECTION 2**

**FORM 3: BID FORM** 

Submitted To: Fulton County Government

For: 21ITBC000030A-CJC, WATER METER BOXES AND VALVE BOXES

Submitted By: Ferguson Waterworks

Bid Due Date: Monday, November 22, 2021

Instructions: This Bid Form must be submitted in its entirety as an attachment with the Bid response submitted electronically using the County's on-line Vendor Self Service System.

The undersigned, as Bidder, hereby declares that the only person or persons interested in the Bid as principal or principals is or are named herein and that no other person than herein mentioned has any interest in this Bid or in the Contract to be entered into; that this Bid is made without connection with any other person, company or parties making a Bid; and that it is in all respects fair and in good faith without collusion or fraud.

The Bidder further declares that it examined the scope of work and is informed fully in regard to all conditions pertaining to the work to be provided and has examined the contractual documents relative thereto, and has read all instructions to Bidders and General Conditions furnished prior to the openings of bids; and is satisfied relative to the work to be performed.

The Bidder proposes and agrees, if this Bid is accepted, to contract with the Board of Commissioners of Fulton County, Atlanta, Georgia, in the form of contact specified, to furnish all necessary materials, equipment, machinery, tools, apparatus, means of transportation and labor necessary in the itemized cost and to complete the work in full and complete accordance with the scope of work shown, noted, and reasonably intended requirements of the scope of work to the full and entire satisfaction of the Board of Commissioners of Fulton County, Atlanta, Georgia, with a definite understanding that no money will be allowed for extra work except as set forth in the attached General Conditions and Contract Documents for the following prices.

THE TOTAL COST IS THE AMOUNT UPON WHICH THE BIDDER WILL BE FORMALLY EVALUATED AND WHICH WILL BE USED TO DETERMINE THE LOWEST RESPONSIVE AND RESPONSIBLE BIDDER.

**TOTAL COST AMOUNT** (Total amount for all items) [Include this section only if awarding to overall lowest responsive and responsible bidder]

**\$** 147,281.40

(Dollar Amount in Numbers)

One Hundred forty seven thousand, two hundred and eighty one dollars and forty cents (Dollar Amount in Words)

The Bidder agrees hereby to commence work under this Contract, with adequate personnel and equipment, on a date to be specified in a written "Notice to Proceed" from the County.

The Bidder declares that he understands that the quantities shown for the unit prices items are the estimated annual use and are subject to either increase or decrease, and that should the quantities of any of the items of work be increased, the Bidder proposes to provide the item(s) at the unit prices stated herein; and should the quantities be decreased, the Bidder also understands that the item(s) will be provided at the unit price bid and will make no claim for anticipated profits for any decrease in quantities; and that actual quantities will be determined upon order, at which time adjustments will be made to the contract amount by direct increase or decrease.

## Unit Pricing (The County shall award to the overall lowest responsive and responsible bidder complying with the provisions of this ITBC)

Item No.	Item Description	Manf. & model #.	Delivery (days)	Est. Qty.	Unit Price	Extended Price (qty. x price)
1.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# 06800001A01 Cast iron valve box 5 1/4" barrel 27"-37" extension & cover (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 06800001A01	30	100	\$ 238.70	\$ 23870.00
2.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# 85502218 Cast iron valve box 5 1/4" barrel 39"-60" extension & cover (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85502218	30	10	\$ 341.62	\$ 3416.20
3.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85558008 16.5" Slip Type Self Leveling Riser (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85558008	30	20	\$ 169.36	\$ 3387.20
4.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# 06800045U Cast Iron valve box lid labeled "water" heavy duty. for bid items #1 & 2 (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 06800045U	30	35	\$59.60	\$ 2086.00
5.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85008011 1 inch Valve Box Adjustment Rings with set screws (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85008011	30	150	\$ 55.12	\$ 8268.00
6.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85008016 1 ½" Valve Box Adjustment Rings with set screws (or equivalent)	East Jordan Iron Works 85008016	30	100	\$ 62.72	\$ 6272.00
7.	East Jordan Iron Works MFG# E85008021 2" Valve Box Adjustment Rings with Set Screws	East Jordan Iron Works 85008021	30	100	\$ 68.42	\$ 6842.00

	(or equivalent)					
8.	DFW Meter Box Model 1219SL-18-1MQF DEEP (or equivalent)	DFW 1219SL181MQF	30	515	\$ 112.80	\$ 58092.00
9.	Standard Meter Box lid only for bid item 8 above	DFW 12191ALID	30	100	\$ 43.74	\$ 4374.00
10.	Stretch Yoke Box Lid only	Ford Meter Box LYLLT	30	20	\$ 31.82	\$ 636.40
11.	Ford Meter Box Model# LDG228-243-TT NL Inlet 1" Angle Flare Copper Outlet 3/4" MIP with locking Lid (or equivalent)	Ford Meter Box LDG228-243-TT	30	20	\$ 446.50	\$ 8930.00
12.	CDR Model# WB00243618 Composite meter box, 24" x 36" x 18", 2 mouse holes, one in each end with AMR Lid & Water nameplate (or equivalent)	CDR WB00243618	30	20	\$ 729.58	\$ 14591.60
13.	CDR Model# WC002436 Composite AMR cover for meter box in bid item 12. above (24" x 36" x 18") (or equivalent)	CDR WC002436	30	20	\$ 325.80	\$ 6516.00
	TOTAL (Lines 1 – 13)					<b>\$</b> 147,281.40

### NOTE:

- The manufacturer's names, trade names, brand names, or catalog numbers used in the pricing sheet and/or specifications are for the purpose identifying quality and characteristics desired.
- The Bidder may offer any equivalent product which meets or exceeds the specifications.
- If bids are based on equivalent products, it is required that the bidder submit the following with their bid response:
  - a) Indicate the alternate manufacturer's name and catalog number
  - b) Include complete descriptive literature and/or specifications
  - c) Include proof that the proposed equivalent will meet the specifications.
- The County reserves the right to be the sole judge of what is equal and acceptable to meet its needs in all respects.

Renewal year price increase(s) in this contract, if exercised by Fulton County, shall be limited to the bid prices offered under this solicitation and subsequent contract unless otherwise specifically accepted by Fulton County, but in no instance shall exceed the consumer price index. The term "consumer price index" shall mean the consumer price index published by the Bureau of Labor statistics of the U.S. Department of Labor with particular reference to the average shown on such index for all terms.

The	undersigne	ed ackn	owledges	s receipt	of the fo	ollowing	j adden	da (lis	t by	the	number	and	date
appe	earing on e	ach ad	dendum)	and there	eby affir	ms that	t its Bid	consid	ders	and	incorpo	rates	any
mod	ifications to	the ori	ginally is:	sued Bidd	ling Doc	uments	s include	ed ther	ein:				

ADDENDUM #	DATED
ADDENDUM #	DATED
SUBMITTED BY:	
BIDDER NAME: Ferguson Waterworks	
ADDRESS: 4655 Buford Hwy	
CITY/STATE/ZIPCODE: Norcross GA 3007	1
CONTACT NAME: Bob Mcwhorter	
EMAIL ADDRESS: bob.mcwhorter@ferguse	on.com
BUSINESS PHONE: 770-248-9037	
Indicate whether your firm is certified by an MARTA, etc.,) or professional organization (i	y governmental agency (i.e. City of Atlanta, e. GSMDC, WBENC, SBA, etc.,) as:
Minority Business Enterprise (MBE)	
Female Business Enterprise (FBE)	
Small Business Enterprise (SBE)	
Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE)	
Small Disabled Veteran Business Enterprise	(SDVBE)
BUSINESS TYPE: Corporation VPartnershi	p Sole ProprietorOther

Note: If the Bidder is a corporation, the Bid shall be signed by an officer of the corporation; if a partnership, it shall be signed by a partner. If signed by others, authority for signature shall be attached.

The full	name and	addresses	of persons	or parties	interested	in the	toregoing l	3id, as	principals,	are as
follows:										

Name		Address	
	,		
	•	-	
		_	
		_	

**END OF SECTION** 

The County agrees to compensate the Contractor for all the materials provided under this Agreement in an amount not to exceed 74,896.06 (Seventy Four Thousand, Eight Hundred Ninety Six Dollars and Six Cent) approved by the Board of Commissioners The detailed costs are provided on the attached Bid Form/Awarded Lines.

# EXHIBIT 3 CONTRACT COMPLIANCE DOCUMENTS

**TELEPHONE NUMBER:** <u>770-248-9037</u>

### **SECTION 3**

## FORM 1: PROMISE OF NON-DISCRIMINATION

"Know all pers	Know all persons by these presents, that I/We (Bob Mcwhorter Name					
Sales Repre	esentative Fergi	uson Waterworks				
Odios repre	Title	Firm Name				
	Company", in consideration of the privilege to art, by Fulton County, hereby consent, coven					
1)	No person shall be excluded from partic otherwise discriminated against on the bagender in connection with any bid superformance of any resulting there from,	asis of race, color, national origin or				
2)	That it is and shall be the policy of this Corall businesses seeking to contract or other Company without regard to the race, co ownership of this business,	wise interested in contracting with this				
3)	That the promises of non-discrimination a continuing in nature and shall remain in full					
4)	That the promise of non-discrimination as made a part of, and incorporated by ref thereof which this Company may hereafter	erence into, any contract or portion				
5)	That the failure of this Company to satisfact non-discrimination as made and set fort breach of contract entitling the Board to desercise any and all applicable rights and cancellation of the contract, termination debarment from future contracting opportunof compensation due and owning on a contract.	h herein shall constitute a material declare the contract in default and to remedies, including but not limited to of the contract, suspension and nities, and withholding and/or forfeiture				
6)	That the bidder shall provide such information of Contract Compliance pursuant to Sec Discrimination in Purchasing and Contraction	tion 4.4 of the Fulton County Non-				
SIGNATURE	: Bob M Whorter					
ADDRESS:_	4655 Buford Hwy, Norcross GA 30071					

**IN WITNESS THEREOF**, the Parties hereto have caused this Contract to be executed by their duly authorized representatives as attested and witnessed and their corporate seals to be hereunto affixed as of the day and year date first above written.

CONTRACTOR:				
Bob McWhorter  OD1416050BF142E				
Bob McWhorter Sales Representative				
ATTEST:				
Secretary/ Assistant Secretary				
•				
(Affix Corporate Seal)				
ATTEST:				
Notary Public				
County:				
Commission Expires:				
(Affix Notary Seal)				

ITEM#:

**REGULAR MEETING** 

RM:

Insurance Certificate to be attached

RCS:



ITEM#:

**RECESS MEETING** 

### CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 04/21/2020

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s).

PRODUCER	CONTACT NAME: Willis Towers Watson Certificate Cen-	ter				
Willis Towers Watson Northeast, Inc. fka Willis of Pennsylvania,	PHONE FAX 1-888-467-2378 (A/C, No, Ext): 1-877-945-7378 (A/C, No):					
Inc. c/o 26 Century Blvd	E-MAIL ADDRESS: certificates@willis.com					
P.O. Box 305191	INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE	NAIC #				
Nashville, TN 372305191 USA	INSURER A: Liberty Mutual Fire Insurance Company					
NSURED	INSURER B: ACE American Insurance Company					
Ferguson Enterprises, LLC and Subsidiaries (See Attached Named Insured Schedule)	INSURER C: Indemnity Insurance Company of North Ameri	43575				
12500 Jefferson Avenue	INSURER D:					
Newport News, VA 23602	INSURER E :					
	INSURER F:					

COVERAGES CERTIFICATE NUMBER: W16234235

THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN ISSUED TO THE INSURED NAMED ABOVE FOR THE POLICY PERIOD INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CONTRACT OR OTHER DOCUMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES DESCRIBED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO ALL THE TERMS, EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUCED BY PAID CLAIMS.

2,000,00
1,000,00
10,00
2,000,00
5,000,00
2,000,00
5,000,00
<b>i</b>
<b>i</b>
i
;
;
;
<u> </u>
2,000,00
2,000,00
2,000,00
\$2,000,000
\$2,000,000
\$2,000,000
; ; ; ; ; ; ; ;

DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS/LOCATIONS/VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, may be attached if more space is required)
Workers Compensation Policy WLRC66921402 provides coverage for AL, AK, AR, AZ, CO, CT, DC, DE, FL, GA, HI, IA, ID,
IL, IN, KS, KY, LA, ME, MD, MI, MN, MO, MS, MT, NC, NE, NH, NJ, NM, NV, NY, OK, OR, PA, RI, SC, SD, TN, TX, UT, VA,
VT. WV.

SEE ATTACHED

CERTIFICATE HOLDER	CANCELLATION		
	SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.		
	AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE		
Evidence of Insurance	Je-Rock		

© 1988-2016 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved.

THIS ADDITIONAL REMARKS FORM IS A SCHEDULE TO ACORD FORM,

AGENCY CUSTOMER ID:



### LOC #: ADDITIONAL KEWAKKS SCHEDULE

E.L. Each Accident

E.L. Disease -Pol Lmt

E.L. Disease-Each Emp

Page of

fka Willis of Pennsylvania, Inc.		NAMEDINSURED Ferguson Enterprises, LLC and Subsidiaries (See Attached Named Insured Schedule) 12500 Jefferson Avenue Newport News, VA 23602
	NAIC CODE	
	See Page 1	FFFFCTIVE DATE: See Page 1

\$2,000,000

\$2,000,000

\$2,000,000

**ADDITIONAL REMARKS** 

Workers' Compensation &

Per Statute

Workers Compensation - Employers Liability - WI

FORM NUMBER: 25 FORM T	ITLE: Certificate of Liabil	ity Insurance	
INSURER AFFORDING COVERAGE: AC	E American Insurance Comp	pany	NAIC#: 22667
POLICY NUMBER: RWCC66921281	EFF DATE: 05/01/2020	EXP DATE: 05/01/2021	
TYPE OF INSURANCE:	LIMIT DESCRIPTION:	T.TMTT AMOUNT:	

SR ID: 19529722 BATCH: 1655427 CERT: W16234235

# FERGUSON ENTERPRISES, LLC ACTIVE DBA SUBSIDIARY LIST

	SUBSIDIARY L
Entity Name	Entity Name
AC Wholesalers	Ferguson Valve & Automation
Action Automation, a Wolseley Industrial Group company (eff 8/20/2018)	Ferguson Waterworks
Action Plumbing Supply (effective 7/15/2019)	Ferguson Waterworks - Municipal Pipe
ADL (effective 7/16/2018)	Ferguson Waterworks - Red Hed
Alaska Pipe & Supply	Ferguson Waterworks EPPCO
Andrews Lighting & Hardware Gallery	Ferguson Waterworks International
The Ar-Jay Center	Galleria Bath & Kitchen Showplace
Atlantic American Fire Equipment Company	Grand Junction Pipe (effective 9/24/2018)
Avallon Global	HM Wallace, Inc.
BAC Appliance Center	H. P. Products Corporation
Bath + Beyond	HP Logistic, Inc.
Bayport Partners, LLC	Improvement Brands Holdings, Inc.
Blackman Plumbing Supply, LLC (effective 12/11/2018)	Industrial Hub of the Carolinas
Brock-McVey (effective 7/30/2018)	Innovative Soil Solutions LLC (effective 7/29/2019)
Bruce-Rogers Company	James Martin Signature Vanities, LLC (effective 1/28/2019)
Build.com, Inc. (fka Improvement Direct, Inc.)	J&G Products
Cal-Steam Cal-Steam	Jones Stephens Corp. (effective 8/13/2018)
Capital Distributing (effective 10/29/2018)	Jones Stephens Global Sourcing (Wuxi) Ltd. (effective 8/13/2018)
City Lights Design Showroom	J.D. Daddario Company
CFP	Joseph G. Pollard Co.
Clawfoot Supply, LLC	JWIT Hydrotherapy Bath Solutions (effective 3/16/2020)
Cline Contract Sales	Karl's Appliances
Custom Lighting & Hardware	Kitchen Art (effective 2/4/2019)
Davies Water	Lakeland Plumbing Supply, LLC
DBS Holdings, Inc.	Lighting Design Center
Dealernet	Lighting Unlimited
Duhig Stainless (effective 3/12/2018)	Lincoln Products
Energy & Process Corporation	Linwood Pipe and Supply
Equarius Waterworks, Meter & Automation Group	Living Direct, Inc.
Factory Direct Appliance	Louisiana Utilities Supply Company
Ferguson Bath & Kitchen Gallery	LUSCO
Ferguson Bath, Kitchen & Lighting Gallery	Mahwah Realty, LLC
Ferguson.com	Maskir Properties Inc.
Ferguson CESCO, Inc.	Matera Paper Company, Inc.
Ferguson Direct	Max Industries, Ltd. (effective 1/28/2019)
Ferguson Enterprises, Inc.	McFarland Supply
Ferguson Facilities Supply (FEI)	Michigan Meter
Ferguson Facilities Supply (for Matera Paper -TX only)	Millennium Lighting, Inc. (effective 8/27/2018)
Ferguson Facilities Supply, Dogwood Building Supply Division (eff 10/22/18)	Mission Valley Pipe (effective 6/3/2019)
Ferguson Fire & Fabrication, Inc.	Mississippi Utility Supply Co. (MUSCO)
Ferguson Fire & Fabrication International	Myers HVAC Supply
Ferguson Heating & Cooling	National Fire Products
Ferguson Hospitality Sales	New Jersey Plumbing Group, LLC
Ferguson HVAC – Air Cold	New York Plumbing Designs, LLC
Ferguson HVAC – EastWest Air	North Point Plumbing Supply, LLC
Ferguson HVAC – Lyon Conklin	Orange County Plumbing Group, LLC
Ferguson Integrated Services	Palm Designs LLC
Ferguson International	PCS Industries
Ferguson Panama, S.A.	PL Sourcing
Ferguson Parts & Packaging	Plumb Source
1 organom 1 arts of 1 ackaging	1 Iumo bource

### FERGUSON ENTERPRISES, LLC ACTIVE DBA SUBSIDIARY LIST

PAGE 2 - DBA & SUBSIDIARY LIST	
Entity Name	Entity Name
Plumbing Décor	Wolseley NA Finance, Inc.
Plumbing Holdings Corp.	Wolseley Staffing de Mexico S.A. de C.V
Pollardwater	WPCC Forwarding
Powell Pipe & Supply Co.	Wright Plumbing Supply
Power Equipment Direct Inc.	
Process Instruments & Controls, LLC (effective 9/9/2019)	
Professional's Bath Source	
PV Sullivan Supply	
Ramapo Wholesalers	
RB Huntington Realty, LLC	
Robertson Supply (effective 11/19/2018)	
Rocky Hollow Realty, LLC	
Renwes Sales	
Redlon & Johnson	
Reese Kitchen, Bath & Lighting Gallery	
S.W. Anderson Sales Corporation (effective 11/11/2019)	
Safe Step Walk in Tub, LLC (effective 7/31/2018)	
SG Supply Co.	
Ship-Pac	
Signature Hardware	
SimplyPlumbing, LLC	
SOS Sales	
Southhampton Realty Corp.	
Stock Loan Services, LLC	
Supply.com	
Tarpon Wholesale Supplies	
The Davidson Group	
The Plumbing Source	
The Stock Market	
Tinkar Realty, LLC	
TotalFab, LLC	
TPW Kitchen & Bath	
Wallwork (effective 12/10/2018)	
Wanlyn Realty Corp.	
Waterworks Industries	<del></del>
Webb Distributors	
Western Air Supply	
Westfield Lighting	
Wholesale Group Wholesale Group Operations, Inc.	
* *	
Wolseley (Barbados) Ltd	
Wolseley de Puerto Rico, Inc.	
Wolseley Financial Services	
Wolseley Industrial Group	
Wolseley Integrated de Mexico S.A. de C.V.	<del> </del>
Wolseley Investments North America, Inc.	<u>_</u>
Wolseley Investments, Inc.	